INTAKE, DIGESTIBILITY, AND NITROGEN BALANCE OF SHEEP FED BAMBARA GROUNDNUT HAULM AS SUPPLEMENT TO A MAIZE STOVER BASAL DIET



PRESTON ANDERSON (BSC. GENERAL AGRICULTURE)

A THESIS SUBMITTED TO THE DEPARTMENT OF ANIMAL SCIENCE,

KWAME NKRUMAH UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE

OF

MASTER OF PHILOSOPHY

(ANIMAL NUTRITION)

FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE

COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE AND NATURAL RESOURCES

November, 2016

DECLARATION

I, **Preston Anderson**, do hereby declare that the work herein submitted as a thesis for Master of Philosophy (Animal Nutrition) Degree has neither been presented nor is being concurrently submitted for any other degree elsewhere. However, work of other researchers and authors which served as sources of information are duly acknowledged.

Preston Anderson			
Student ID: 20436603 S	ignature	Date	
Certified by:	1		
Dr <mark>. Christopher Antw</mark> i			
(Lead Supervisor)	Signature	5	Date
Prof. A. Donkoh			
(Co-Supervisor)	Signature	Date	
Certified by:	Ż	Ê	3
Mr. Wo <mark>rlah Y. Akwe</mark> tey			
of Department)	Signature	Date	BAD
		ENO	5
	DEDICA	TION	

This piece of work is dedicated to my late mother, who was always immersed in imaginary thought about my success though death came ahead of her celebrations of her son. I also dedicate

this work

to my dear son Gastonal John Anderson. JSI SAP

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am very grateful to the Almighty God for providing me good health, wisdom and strength in my

ii

work and for his perfect protection and guidance of my life.

ii

I would like to express my deepest and sincere appreciation to my Lead and Co-supervisors Dr. Christopher Antwi and Prof. Armstrong Donkoh respectively for their guidance, sound advice, and their encouragement at all stages of the work. Their constructive criticisms and comments from the initial conception to the end of this work are highly appreciated. I am very grateful to Prof. D. B. Okai for his guidance, excellent teaching, and advice, which made this work complete. Special thanks and heart felt appreciation goes to my friends; Mr. Benjamin Adjei Mensah, Amponsah Kwame Bright, and Yaw Oppong Frimpong former postgraduate students in the Department of Animal Science, KNUST, for their unreserved assistance in data collection and analysis. They were always generous contribution regarding data analysis and management.

I am grateful to the Ministry of Agricultural (MOA) Liberia for providing me study leave and a guaranteed salary during the study time. I am very grateful and wish to express my wholehearted indebtedness to the SAPEC (Smallholder Agriculture Productivity Enhancement and Commercialization) project under PMU for sponsoring this study.

I would like to extend my sincere appreciation to the Department of Animal science, KNUST for their contribution and provision of various services. My special appreciation goes to Dr. (Mrs) Victoria Attoh-Kotoku former Head of Animal Science Department of KNUST and also the Dean for Faculty of Agriculture for her kind treatment; and to Prof. E. L. K. Osafo, and Prof. S. A. Osei for their valuable comments and help.

I offer my deepest gratitude to my father Joseph S.B. Anderson for his continuous prayers and moral support during the time of my study. I wish to express my deepest love and gratitude to Mrs. Wiles, Deputy Minister for Administration, and Ministry of Agriculture (MOA) for her professional tutoring throughout my career path. My special thanks to my brother, Papee Dukuly for his assistance in my study and his all-round support to my kids in my absence. I am also grateful

i v

for my family; Gastonal Kaikpo, Mrs. Rose Fatu Neeplo, Joseph Gbamenlen, Ms. Mary Nortoe, and Ms. Rebecca Harris who all gave me the moral support for my academic success and provided a loving environment for me.

In conclusion, a very special appreciation goes to my spouse Princess Zogbo Mulbah, for her unreserved encouragement and for her patience and love during my study. She was quick to find solutions for problems I faced during my study. Her special prayers helped me to have strength and endurance in my work. You are a source of my happiness and well -being. Thanks be to God for giving me such a brave woman.



The study was conducted to evaluate the agronomic and nutritional characteristics of Bambara groundnut haulms fed to rams as supplement to a maize stover basal diet. Four cultivars of Bambara groundnut were selected from forty Bambara cultivars obtained from the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA) based on their agronomic and nutritional characteristics for metabolism studies using four Djanllonke rams with an average weight of 15.0 ± 0.5 kg. Four

selected cultivars of Bambara groundnut haulm, TVSU (138), TVSU (879), TVSU (690), and TVSU (1446) were evaluated using the *in vitro* gas production technique. The animals were assigned randomly in a 4x4 Latin square design to one of the four test diets namely, T1 (Maize stover only, the basal diet), T2 (Maize stover + 150 g Bambara groundnut haulm), T3 (Maize stover + 300 g Bambara groundnut haulm) and T4 (Maize stover + 450 g Bambara groundnut haulm).

The grain yield estimates of all the cultivars ranged from 0.21-4.9t/ha with cultivars TVSU1446 (0.54 t/ha), TVSU138 (0.73 t/ha), TVSU690 (2.3 t/ha) with TVSU879 recording the highest yield of (3.3 t/ha). The haulms yield also ranged from 2-24 haulms per stand at harvest. Whereas TVSU879 recorded the highest (15 haulms per stand), both TVSU690 and TVSU1446 recorded 9 haulms per stand and TVSU138 had the lowest haulms yield of 3 per stand. The chemical analysis indicated a dry matter range of 90.24 (TVSU138) to 90.80% (TVSU1446), crude protein ranged from 14.32 (TVSU690) to 16.15% (TVSU138), neutral detergent fibre range

47.34% (TVSU1446) to 68.45% (TVSU879). While that of acid detergent fibre ranged from 33.46% (TVSU690) to 43.65% (TVSU138). Percentage ash contents recorded were 8 for TVSU690, 9 for TVSU1446, 9.5 for (TVSU879) and 11 for (TVSU138). Dry matter intake of the basal diets increased as the supplement level increased (P<0.05). Cumulative gas production at 48 and 72hr was highest for TVSU (879). The highest fermentative gas production was recorded by TVSU690 (34.61) followed by, TVSU1446 (30.90), TVSU879 (23.84) and TVSU138 (21.47). There were significant differences (P<0.0001) among the four cultivars in terms of the gas production parameters. The rates of gas production ranged from 0.04 to 0.07 h⁻¹. Cultivar TVSU879 (0.07 h⁻¹) was significantly (P<0.0001) highest compared with the other cultivars which recorded the same rate of gas production of 0.04 h⁻¹. The total feed intake did not show any significant (P>0.05) difference at all levels of supplementation. Digestibility co-efficient was significantly lower (P<0.05) for T1 which had no Bambara groundnut haulm supplementation compared to the other treatment groups supplemented with BGH which were also statistically (P>0.05) similar. Generally, faecal, urine and nitrogen balance values amongst the treatment

groups did not differ (P>0.05) significantly. From the current study, it can be concluded that, Bambara groundnut haulm seems to be underutilized though could be used to supplement poor quality roughages to increase productivity of ruminant livestock in tropical regions and possibly replace the conventional feed supplements. Furthermore, the four cultivars of the Bambara groundnut haulm under study revealed that they could be valuable alternative animal feed sources in ruminant feeding.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Contents	Раде
DECLARATION	- "g"
DEDICATION	
	151
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	<u>L / S/</u>
iv	201
ABSTRACT	
VI W JEANT NO	15
TABLE OF CONTENTS	
viii	

i i

v

ν
LIST OF TABLES
x
LIST OF FIGURESxi
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS
XII
CHAPTER ONE
1 INTRODUCTION
1.1 OBJECTIVE(S)
3
1.1.1 SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES
3
CHAPTER TWO
4 LITERATURE REVIEW
2.1 CROP RESIDUES
4
2.1.1 Techniques of improving nutritive value of crop residues7
2.1.2 Microbial activity on crop residues9
2.2 FORAGE LEGUMES
11
2.2.1 Underutilised forage legumes
2.2.2 Nutritive values of forage legumes
14
2.3 BAMBARA GROUNDNUT
15
2.3.1 Agronomic characteristics of Bambara
2.3.2 Nutritional characteristics of the haulm of legumes

i i v i

2.3.3 Factors of plants that affect intake19
2.3.4 Degradation of forages20
2.4 IN <i>VITRO</i> GAS PRODUCTION TECHNIQUE AS A TOOL TO EVALUATE FEEDSTUFFS 22
2.5 SUMMARY OF LITERATURE REVIEW
CHAPTER THREE
27 MATERIALS AND METHODS
3.1 DESCRIPTION OF THE EXPERIMENTAL SITES
3.2. AGRONOMY EXPERIMENTS
3.2.2 Land preparation and field layout28
3.3.3 Cultural practices 28
3.4 INTAKE AND DIGESTION TRIAL
3.4.2 Dietary treatments 29
3.5 CHEMICAL ANALYSES
3.5.2 Fibre Analysis30
3.5.3 <i>In vitro</i> gas production method30
3.6 ANIMALS AND EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

31
3.7 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS
X CHAPTER FOUR

33 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

4.1 OVERVIEW
33
4.2 NUTRIENT ANALYSIS OF THE HAULM
35
4.3 IN VITRO GAS PRODUCTION
37
4.4 EFFECT OF BAMBARA GROUNDNUT HAULM SUPPLEMENTS ON THE INTAKE OF MAIZE STOVER
39
4.5 DRY MATTER INTAKE, APPARENT NITROGEN DIGESTIBILITY CO-EFFICIENT AND NITROGEN BALANCE
40
CHAPTER FIVE
43
CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS
43
5.1 CONCLUSIONS
43
5.2 RECOMMENDATIONS
44
REFERENCES
45
APPENDIXES
69
THE ROAD BOOMER
SANE

LIST OF TABLES

TABLETITLE	PAGE
4.1. Grain and haulm Yield (kg/ha) of Bambara groundnut.	
4.2. Chemical composition of Bambara groundnut haulm as	nd maize stover35
4.3. Least square means (\pm s.e) of the effect of four cultivar	rs of Bambara groundnut haulms
on cumulative in vitro gas production (ml gas/0.5g DM)	
4.4. Effect of supplement level on feed intake of sheep	
4.5. Apparent nutrient digestibility co-efficient of sheep fee	l maize stover supplemented with
Bambara groundnut haulms	41

LI<mark>ST OF FIGURE</mark>S

FIGURE	TITLE PAGE
4.1. Gas pro LIST OF ABB	duction profiles of four cultivars of Bambara groundnut haulm
ADF	Acid Detergent Fibre
AP	Absorbed Protein
ANOVA	Analysis of Variance
BGH	Bambara Groundnut Haulm
СР	Crude Protein
СТ	Condensed Tannins
DM	Dry Matter
DOM	Digestible Organic Matter
DMI	Dry Matter Intake
DE	Digestible Energy



х

DASDepartment of Animal ScienceEVErythrina Variegata et al

g	Gramme
GLM	Generalized Linear Model
GS	Gliricidia Sepium
HT	Hydrolysable Tannins
IITA	International Institute of Tropical Agriculture
IVGPT	In Vitro Gas Production Technique
IVDMD	In Vitro Dry Matter Digestibility
KNUST	Kwame Nkrumah University of Science and Technology
Kg	Kilogram
LL	Leucaena Leucophala
ME	Metabolizable Energy
MS	Maize Stover
MoFA	Ministry of Food and Agriculture, Ghana
Ν	Nitrogen
NPN NDF	Non-Protein Nitrogen Neutral Detergent Fibre
NRC	National Research Council
ОМ	Organic Matter
RDP	Ruminal Degraded Protein
RUP	Ruminal Un-degraded Protein
SAS	Statistical Analysis System
VFA	Volatile Fatty Acids
VSD	Veterinary Services Directorate
WALL	West African Long-Legged
WAD	West African Dwarf

And Others

FAO Food and Agriculture Organization



X i i

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

Ruminant livestock production, according to Nurfeta (2010) is hindered by inadequacy and low quality of feed. High level of productivity cannot be obtained since the tropical grasses which are usually given to these livestock are low or deficient in protein (Kosgey and Okeyo, 2007). It has however been reported that, when these tropical grasses are supplemented with concentrates, their intake and digestibility are improved (Nurfeta, 2010). However, such strategies are rarely adopted by smallholder livestock farmers because these farmers consider concentrates to be scarce and expensive to use. Consequently, there is limited prospect for using cereal grains and by-products as livestock feed by smallholder farmers. In order to mitigate the problems associated with the lack of protein supplement, there is a need to look for alternative protein sources that farmers can produce at their own farm without incurring additional cost.

Protein can often be a limiting nutrient for the growth of young livestock and for milk production in ruminant production systems (Minson, 1990). Legume forages have a large potential to overcome this limitation as they have higher protein concentrations than that of grasses or other forages such as maize (Goodchild, 1990). Ruminant production generally does require forages with crude protein of 100 to 170 g kg⁻¹ DM and legume forages tend to be either at the upper end of, or above this range (Minson, 1990; Groff and Wu, 2005; Dewhurst *et al.*, 2009). For instance, across a wide range of species and regions, the crude protein of forage legumes was found to be approximately 170 g kg⁻¹ DM compared to 115 g kg⁻¹DM for grasses (Minson, 1990). Bambara groundnut (*Vigna subterranean*) is an annual herbaceous, intermediate plant with creeping stems belonging to the *fabaceae* family. Amarteifio and Moholo (1998) reported that it is an underutilised crop and could make a well-balanced feed with a caloric value equivalent to that of a high quality cereal grain. The grain of Bambara groundnut contains 11.4 % protein, 53.1 % carbohydrate, 6.1 % fat, 6.1 % fibre, 4.4 % ash, 0.097 % calcium, 0.007 % iron, 1.2 % potassium and 0.003 % sodium

(Onwubiko et al., 2011).

The haulm of Bambara groundnut is one of the several leguminous plant residues which could be used as a feed supplement in sheep d iets to reduce cost of production and improve digestion and nitrogen balance. However, its use as a supplement has not been extensively researched on. It is therefore crucial to determine how they can contribute to small ruminants' productivity through its use as nitrogenous supplement to cereal crop residues.

In vitro estimations of feed degradation are imperative tools for ruminant nutritionists. These methods measure either substrate loss or fermentation products (Blümmel*et al.*, 1997). It has been suggested that the gas production technique is more dependable than the nylon bag method for determining nutritive value of feeds containing anti -nutritive factors (Khazaal and Ørskor, 1993). Therefore, the study sought to evaluate the nutritive and gas production characteristics of the haulm of Bambara groundnut as well as the intake, digestion and nitrogen balance of sheep fed Bambara groundnut as supplement to a maize stover basal diet.



2

1.1 OBJECTIVE(S)

1.1.1 SPECIFIC OBJECTIVES

The specific objectives were to:

CORSHELL

- 1. Evaluate the nutritive value of Bambara groundnut using the *in vitro* gas technique.
- 2. Assess intake, digestion and nitrogen balance of sheep fed Bambara groundnut as supplement to a maize stover basal diet.

CHAPTER TWO

RADY

LITERATURE REVIEW

2.1 CROP RESIDUES

Crop residues are the ingredients that are left after the main crop has been harvested. Crop residues are unconventional feed resources that are obtainable locally from crop production, which can be used as feed for ruminant livestock. In this backdrop, crop residues, (4 billion metric tons globally) comprising mainly of straw from fine grains such as wheat, oat, rice etc. and stover from coarse grains such as maize, sorghum, millets etc. obtained after harvesting the crops, constitute some of the ruminant feed sources. Jutzi (1993) disclosed that ruminants fed on the remains of crop after harvesting. By-products and arable weeds are basically misused in the absence of a ruminant component in the system. Roughage and cereal crop remains are excellent feed for ruminant livestock production (Wora-Anu et al., 2000). Crop residues have been used as ruminant feed since millennia (Schiere, 2010). For the most part, cereal crop residues are of low nutritive value (Sundstol and Owen, 1984) in light of their moderately low digestibility (<500 g digestible organic matter (DOM) per kg dry matter (DM), low crude protein (<50 g/kg DM) as well as low available minerals and vitamins content. These deficiencies combine to make crop residues unpalatable, thus their intake is also low (usually less than 15 g DM/kg live weight daily). Some straws such as legume crops have largely better nutritive value, forage value and thus are nutritionally higher than cereal straws. Stover have better nutritional quality than straws with respect to intake and organic matter digestibility (>50% vs. <50%) (Walli, 2004).

Walli (2004) had reported that straws and stover are generally used to feed low producing animals or can likewise serve as a source of energy in the ration of the high producers' ration to satisfy their desire for food, which assists effectively in reducing the fibre deficiency for milk fat synthesis in high concentrate feeding systems and may give extra heat increase during cold stress conditions. Even though improvements in digestibility and nitrogen level have been noticeable, inherent dry matter losses (up to 40%) cannot be eradicated and the know-how is not reasonable (Mahesh and Mohini, 2013). Conversely, a sizable variation in the quality of straws in terms of digestibility as well as metabolizable energy exists among different varieties of rice, wheat, barley and stovers of sorghum, pearl millet as well as groundnut haulms (Krishnamoorthy *et al.*, 1995; Blümmel *et al.*, 2010). Therefore, to have varieties with superior stover value without affecting grain yield (i.e., general ratio of straw: grain is 1:1 to 1:3), studies must be spread beneath food-feed crops research which would also have the added advantage of lowering methane emission by ruminant enteric fermentation similar to catalytic supplements (Walli, 2004).

Yuangklang *et al.* (2005) reported that low fibre-low protein feeds are acquired from renewable energy crops such as sugarcane by-products and root crops. In addition, low fibre-low protein feeds are mostly rich in energy and low in protein. Some examples are oil palm slurry and molasses waste material arising from the fruit processing industry (citrus pulp, pineapple waste and tomato pomace) and cassava root crop (Ngamsaeng, 2005). Low digestibility is a common characteristic of such feeds, including low protein content and a low mineral content. The available amounts tend to be site definite. Most countries rely on the availability of these feed resources, whose quantity and quality are most likely to be variable and limiting.

In Ghana, feed resources available for ruminant livestock during critical period of feed scarcity can be described as high fibre-low protein feeds and include residues arising from cereal crops, such as rice, millet, sorghum and maize (Alhassan *et al.*, 1999). These residues are characterised by high fibre content (>700 g of cell wall material/kg DM), low metabolisable energy (<7.5 MJ/kg DM), low levels of crude protein (20–60 g of crude protein/kg DM) and low to moderate digestibility (<30–45% organic matter digestibility) (Konlan *et al.*, 2016). The daily intake of the small ruminant is often limited to less than 20 g dry matter/kg live weight and most of the residues are also deficient in fermentable carbohydrates, reflected by the relatively low organic matter digestibility (Alhassan *et al.*, 1999). Another category of available crop residue is less fibre-high protein feeds such as residues derived from legume crops (tops and haulms from groundnut, cowpea, and soya beans) and agro-industrial by-products such as bran from rice and maize and brewer's spent grain. They are generally less fibrous (below 700 g but above 400 g of cell wall material/kg DM) than those in the first category but have relatively high amounts of crude protein (> 60 g/kg DM) (Alhassan *et al.*, 1999). The leaves from leguminous trees and browse plants such as *Glyricidia*, *Leucaena*, *Ficus sp* and *Erythrina* have been reported to contain around 250–350 g of crude protein/kg DM, and can also be considered in this category (Alhassan *et al.*, 1999).

Maize stover is low in protein that varies from 2.3% (Kabatange and Shayo, 1991) to 7.1% (Woyengo *et al.*, 2004) and, thus, requires supplementation. Treatment of the stover before feeding may be essential to improve stover utilization by animals (Woyengo *et al.*, 2004). Four mature Anglo-Nubian×Fiji local goats with pre-experimental body weight of 25.0±0.6 kg, and 22– 24 months old, were used to study the effect of supplementation of a basal diet of maize stover with *Erythrina variegata* (EV), *Gliricidia sepium* (GS) and *Leucaena leucocephala* (LL) on dry matter intake (DMI) and nutrient digestibility (Aregheore and Perera, 2004). The dry matter intake (DMI) of the urea treated stover diet was significantly lower (P<0.05) than that of the diets of untreated stover supplemented with forage legumes. The DMI was significantly lower (P<0.05) in the GS diet than in the EV or LL diets. Significant (P<0.05) differences existed between the urea-treated stover and the diets of stover supplemented with forage legumes in the digestibility of dry matter (DM), crude protein (CP), neutral detergent fibre (NDF), organic matter (OM) and energy. Butterworth and Mosi (1986) and Alayu (1987) also reported increased digestibility of low quality

roughages after protein supplementation. This increased digestibility could lead to higher productivity in terms of weight gain and wool growth as observed by Cronje and Weites (1990) when they supplemented wheat straw with cotton seed cake. Besides, Oosting (1993) fed sheep on wheat straw (with high lignin content of 75 g/kg) and found that nitrogen (N) supplementation did not increase the DM digestibility of the straw (372 vs. 360 g/kg).

2.1.1 Techniques of improving nutritive value of crop residues

Ruminants fed on crop residues, by-products and arable weeds increase the value of resources which are to a great extent wasted without a ruminant component in the system (Jutzi, 1993). The intervening limitation on feed supply in essential tropical ruminant livestock zones is the seasonality in the availability and quality of animal feed supplies harmonizing with dry and wet seasons (Awad and Elhadi, 2010). Large-scale crop residue usage is unusual in southern Nigeria because of low level of livestock farming yet a considerable measure of residue are produced from cropping and from households (Jutzi, 1993). In the northern grassland environment, the opposite is the situation. Pastoralists use significant amounts of crop residue while their stock returns manure to the soil. Little scale ammonification treatment of maize and sorghum strains has been initiated in Northern Nigeria (Kano) to enhance the feeding quality of the straw. Crop by-products have in like manner been utilized to decrease the feed expense of dairy goats (Reed and Brown, 1988). Much attention has been put on straw upgrading procedures utilizing treatment with chemicals (Owen and Jayasuriya, 1989) sodium hydroxide or ammonia in temperate nations and urea-ammonia in tropical nations. Treatment with these chemicals increases digestibility by 100 to 150 g DOM/kg DM and expands intake by around 4 g DM/kg live weight/day (25%). The three alkaline treatments are portrayed briefly as: ANE

a. *Sodium Hydroxide (NaOH) treatment*: Several Sodium Hydroxide treatment strategies to enhance the utilization of crop residues for ruminant feeding have been developed as

studied by Jackson (1977), Berger et al. (1994) and Arieli (1997). The key points of interest of the diverse NaOH treatment strategies are increased degradability and palatability of treated straw, compared with untreated straw (Chaudhry and Miller, 1996; Vadiveloo, 2000). Though, Sodium Hydroxide is not generally available as a resource for small scale farmers and might be excessively costly, making it impossible to utilize. Likewise, the utilization of NaOH can be a reason for ecological contamination, bringing about a high substance of sodium in the environment (Sundstøl and Coxworth, 1984).

b. Ammonia (NH3) treatment: Treatment of straw with anhydrous and aqueous ammonia, urea or other ammonia-releasing compounds has been generally explored to enhance degradability (Abou-EL-Enin et al., 1999; Selim et al., 2002; Fadel-Elseed et al., 2003). The principle of ammonia treatment should be like that of NaOH treatment. Ammonia treatment expands the degradability of the straw, as well as includes nitrogen (AbouELEnin et al., 1999) and preserves the straw by hindering mold development (Calzado and Rolz, 1990). Also, improvement in degradability of structural carbohydrates, ammonia treatment is a successful method for reducing the amount of supplemental nitrogen, decreasing the expenses of acquiring protein-rich feedstuffs, and improving acceptability and voluntary intake of the treated straw by ruminants. Though relative studies in enhancing the energy value of straw have demonstrated that ammonia treatment is less effective than NaOH (Liu et al., 2002), its utilization might be more profitable for farmers as the additional ammonia serves as a source of nitrogen. In a past study using sheep, Selim *et al.* (2004) treated rice straw gathered in polyethylene bags for 4 weeks with gaseous ammonia (3 g NH3 per 100 g dry matter). The excess ammonia was expelled before offering the straw to animals. The ammonia treatment increased the nitrogen content in the

rice straw from 8.16 to 18.4 g kg-1 (crude protein content increased from 51 to 115 g kg1). The ammonia treatment little bit reduced the NDF content from 571 to 551 g kg-1, as a result of dilution with the extra N, however increased the ADF content from 303 to 327 g kg-1, showing that the cell wall properties were changed.

c. *Urea treatment*: Rice straw can likewise be treated with urea, which releases ammonia after dissolving in water. For practical use by farmers, urea is more secure than utilizing anhydrous or aqueous ammonia and furthermore gives a source of nitrogen (unrefined protein) in which straw is lacking (Schiere and Ibrahim, 1989. Since urea is a solid chemical, it is likewise simple to handle and transport (Sundstøl and Coxworth, 1984) and urea can be acquired effortlessly in numerous developing nations. Additionally, urea is impressively less expensive than NaOH or NH3. Vadiveloo (2003) reported that rice varieties with a low degradability responded better to urea treatments over higher quality straw, increasing the *in vitro* dry matter degradability from 45 to 55-62%. Urea treatment may in this way be most appropriate for small-scale farmers to enhance the quality of straws, especially assortments demonstrating a low degradability.

2.1.2 Microbial activity on crop residues

For appreciable microbial digestion of plant materials to happen in the rumen, a nearby physical affiliation is crucial between the plant tissue and the organisms in charge of the digestion (Cheng *et al.*, 1983/84; Orpin, 1983 /84). It has been known that enzymic activity is liable to be relative to the mass of cellulolytic microorganisms. Yates (1984) has discovered for cotton thread, that the rate of cellulose digestion is connected with the mass of attached colonizing microbes, in supporting this hypothesis. Smallholder farmers in developing nations have mostly acknowledged the benefits to dairy cattle of including a little measure of fresh green herbage to straw-based diets

(Leng, 1990). There are various helpful impacts in these practices, for example, the supply of vitamin A and key minerals and of ammonia and peptides/amino acids.

In recent times, the role of supplements on the digestibility of a low quality basal diet has been examined (Ndlovu and Buchanan-Smith, 1985; Silva and Ørskov, 1988). These studies showed that where the supplemental forage in a straw-based diet given to sheep was of high digestibility, an expansion to digestibility of the basal diet happened even at moderately little levels of supplementation. According to Cheng *et al.* (1990), which reported that the rate of digestibility of straw rests on the rate and degree of colonization of fibre and the biomass of adherent organisms. It has always been expected that colonization of fibre entering the rumen is from the free-floating pool of microbes in the rumen. Krebs *et al.* (1989) recommended that colonization of microorganisms happens from fibre to fibre without going through the free-floating pool. Then again, clarification given by Leng (1990) to this proposal was that the valuable impacts of the incorporation of high digestibility forage in an otherwise low-digestibility forage diet could be that this applies a vast impact on digestibility by giving an exceptionally colonized fibre source to "seed" microorganisms onto the less digestible fibre.

Supplementation with legume crop residues adds fermentable energy to the rumen in the form of available cellulose and hemicellulose which stimulate fibre digestion (Silva and Ørskov, 1985).

Bauchop (1981) reported that it is likely that offering such material before the daily feeding of straw may instigate a more prominent level of colonization of straw by rumen bacteria and by rumen fungi, which have been included in the breakdown of fibre. Extra factors might be included. For instance, Ørskov and Dolberg (1984) expressed that if animals fed on untreated straws or low quality roughages are supplemented with substrates which increase the fermentation rate of cellulose, the rumen environment becomes related to that of animals getting ammonia treated straws.

Ndlovu, (1991) expressed that, one of the greatest encounters in feeding low quality fodders to ruminants is to enhance their intake. Organic treatments, while successful, present various practical issues for smallholder Farmers. The addition of higher value feeds, for example, legume forages to a low quality basal diet is more practicable. It is known that the degree of substitution of the basal diet by the forage legume, resulting in reduced intake of the basal diet, relies on the level of addition of the supplement (Ndlovu, 1991).

2.2 FORAGE LEGUMES

Legume forages are considered more imperative for use as high quality forage for livestock, both in cultivated pastures and in naturally occurring associations. Tropical fodder legumes are important in the sustenance of small ruminants (goats and sheep). Nutritionally, they are 2-3 times richer in protein than cereal grains. There is a surging concern in the use of leguminous trees as a source of high quality feed for grazing and as a supplement to improve the output of ruminants fed poor quality roughages. Leguminous trees are usually long-lived and have low maintenance requirements and, hence, augment the sustainability of farming systems (Gutteridge and Shelton, 1994). While legumes serve good protein supplements to low quality fibers, they are constrained by their high content of anti-nutritional factors, arising predominantly from secondary metabolism in plants. Tree legumes have wide range of plant structures: fodder from leaves, twigs and pods, as well as shade, live fences, timber and firewood. Sunken pods from the rain tree are highly palatable to livestock (Kathaperumal *et al.*, 1988).

Anti-nutritional factors such as condensed tannins (CT) inhibit plant protein degradation and decrease sulphur availability in the rumen, which in turn affect the digestibility of total tract nitrogen (Animut

11



et al., 2008) and plant cell walls (Aganga and Tshwenyane, 2003). Duttan *et al.* (1999) also observed a depression in the value of CP and OM degradability in goats under a basal diet of rice straw supplemented with *Prosopis cineraria* because of the high contents of tannin in the leaves. Hence,

understanding of concentration of limiting factors in forage legumes and identifying potential inclusion levels in ruminant diets would be a good approach of utilizing such resource efficiently by decreasing nitrogen excretion (McMahon *et al.*, 1999). Also, antinutritional factors affect ruminant animal production by decreasing feed intake and by producing derivatives which reduce rumen microbial activity and decreases growth (D'Mello and Devendra, 1995). However, the seed of

Mucuna has been used without any adverse health (Buckles, 1995), though Topps and Oliver (1993) reported that the pods have an unduly laxative effect if fed at more than 2 kg per day to cattle. Gutteridge and Shelton (1994) observed that tannins in fodder legumes reduce the digestibility of herbage and protein, and phylloides (expanded and flattened leaf petioles) of some species, instead of pinnate or binnate leaves, are very high in fibre have the ability to lower digestibility.

2.2.1 Underutilised forage legumes

In numerous African nations ruminant productivity is low as far as milk and carcass yield compared to that obtained in developed nations. The unlimited feed resource that offer the bulk of ruminant feed are biomass from grassland and crop residues which cannot sustain the animals' output especially throughout the dry season. This poor nutrition leads to economic losses to the farmers because of loss in weight and condition of animals, poor reproductive performance and increase rates of mortality mainly the young animals (Iheshiulor *et al.*, 2011). Better feeding systems based on supplementation of grass with forage legume (Babayemi *et al.*, 2006) will expand milk yield and meat production.

There is the need to supplement legumes in the diets of livestock species in order to boost their productivity. Under-utilized grain legume foliage like African Yam beans (*Sphenostylis stenocarpa Hochst* ex A. Rich) Harms, Lima beans (*Phaseolus lunatus*) sword beans (*Canavalia gladiate*), pigeon pea (*Cajanu cajan*), Bambara groundnut (*Vigna subterranean*), Jack beans (*Canavalia ensiformis*), Dolichos Lablab (*Lablab purpureus*) could be explored to ascertain their effect in livestock feeding (Ajayi, *et al.*, 2009). These legumes are classified as minor grain legumes because they are under exploited and are native legumes usually cultivated in mixed farming with arable crops like cassava, yam, etc. (Adeparusi, 2001; Fasoyiro *et al.*, 2004).

These legumes are widely grown in Nigeria and in other West African countries like Ghana, Cameroon, Ivory Coast and Togo for the seeds and at the end of the growing season, the foliage are burnt (Klu *et al.*, 2001).

In addition, the main problem facing livestock farmers in tropical areas is the right nutrition for their animals during the dry season when pastures, cereal residues and maize stover are limiting in nutritional quality. Usually, it is during this season that problems such as disease and weight loss due to a poor dietary profile ascend. One way of improving the utilization of such crop residues is by proper supplementation with leguminous forages (Poppi and McLennan, 1995).

Harricharan *et al.* (1988) disclosed that forage legumes can be grazed, harvested and fed fresh or stored as hay or silage. A sustainable way of enhancing the feeding value of poor quality crop residues and pastures, particularly for resource poor small holders, is through supplementation with forage legumes. Despite the fact that there are a few forage plants that have the ability to produce exceptional returns of dry matter, they contribute less to the much needed improvement of livestock production, since information on their nutritive qualities are uncommon (Barro and Ribeiro, 1983).

2.2.2 Nutritive values of forage legumes

Tree forages that have a low neutral detergent fibre (NDF) content (200 - 350 g/kg) usually have high digestibility (Norton, 1994) with high crude protein content (140 - 300 g/kg) compared to that of crop residues (30 - 100 g/kg) (Teferedegne, 2000). Legume forages for the most part prompt higher intake and animal productivity than grass of equal digestibility. This is whether they are silages (Dewhurst *et al.*, 2003) or grazed herbage (Fraser *et al.*, 2004). Harris *et al.* (1998), affirmed that the value of incorporating white clover in zero-grazed herbage was lost when feed intake was restricted. Grazing of forage legumes led to increase growth rates and a significant reduction in time to slaughter of sheep (Speijers *et al.*, 2004). These grains were accomplished without negative impact on carcass characteristics; to be sure, carcass weight and slaughtering out percentage were increased significantly for sheep grazing red clover. Ruminal nitrogen and digestibility were enhanced when dairy cow were fed lucerne (Lee *et al.*, 2002). Scalbert (1991) reported that plant species which contain some tannin give both degradable and undegraded rumen nitrogen (N) and are more active sources of supplemental nitrogen for ruminants.

Forage protein serves as a source of absorbed protein (AP) to the ruminant by giving both ruminal degraded protein (RDP) for microbial protein synthesis in addition to ruminal undegraded protein (RUP) that escapes microbial breakdown. Rapid and extensive ruminal degradation of proteins in legume and grass forages for the most part lead decreased protein efficiency. Forage NPN is available as both protein and non-protein nitrogen (NPN). High quality silages frequently contain excessive measures of NPN (Muck, 1987). Broderick (1994) described that the mean chemical values for alfalfa silage fed in 19 lactation trials were 54 (10%) NPN (total N basis) and 20.4 (1.41%) CP and 43 (51%) NDF (DM basis) for alfalfa harvested at an average 43 (91%) dry matter (DM). In an research to determine the nutritional potential of two leafy vegetables (*Moringa*)

oleifera and Ipomoea batatas), Oduro et al. (2008) reported that Moringa oleifera leaves contained 27.51% crude protein, 19.25% crude fibre, 2.23% crude fat, 7.13% ash, 76.53% moisture, 43.88% carbohydrates, and caloric value of 1296.00 kJ/g (305.62 cal/g). Calcium and Iron content in mg/100 g (DM) were 20.09 and 28.29, respectively. They resolved that *Moringa oleifera* leaves could support to the nutrient requirements of livestock. Studies have revealed that supplementation of teff straw with either Sesbania or Leucaena sp. increases the fractional rate of passage of particulate matter by 23-53% and of liquid phase by 9-43% (Bonsi et al., 1994; Umunna et al., 1995) and also, supplementation of teff straw with graded levels of cowpea or *Lablab* significantly increased microbial N supply in calves. The number of microbial protein formed in the rumen is correlated to dietary DE rather than protein (Brodericak and Merchen, 1992). Though, there is a limit to the amount of DE that can be fed to dairy cows since of problems (e.g., low ruminal pH) that may result from high ration fermentability. There is a trend toward increased grazing of legume and grass pastures in the United States; N consumption by grazing ruminants is unusually ineffective (Beever, 1982). Poor usage of dietary N in ruminants, particularly dairy cattle, has led to increased concern about the support of excreta to N pollution of the surroundings (Tamminga, 1992).

2.3 BAMBARA GROUNDNUT

Bambara groundnut (*Vigna subterranean*, L. Verdc) is an indigenous legume that is widely grown by subsistence and small-scale farmers in sub-Saharan Africa. Bambara groundnut belongs to the family Fabaceae, sub-family Papilionoideae, and it is the third most important legume after groundnut (*Arachis hypogaea*) and cowpea (*Vigna unguiculata*) in semi-arid Africa (Hocking, 1994). It bears protein-rich and nutritious seeds, capable of growing in poor soils and tolerant to drought stress (Heller *et al.*, 1997), allowing Bambara groundnut to become a potential crop in easing future global food security issues. The centre of origin of Bambara groundnut has been suggested to be the region between north eastern Nigeria and northern Cameroon, where the wild form of Bambara groundnut were found (Begemann, 1988). The domestication is believed to have occurred within Jos plateau and Yola regions, towards Garoua in Cameroon and probably even Central African Republic (Begemann, 1988).

Bambara groundnut has been widely cultivated in tropical regions since the 17th century. In addition to Nigeria, Ghana, Burkina Faso as well as Eastern Africa and Madagascar. Bambara groundnut is also grown in South America, Oceania and Asia such as Indonesia, Malaysia, Philippines, India and Sri Lanka (Linnemann and Azam-Ali, 1993).

2.3.1 Agronomic characteristics of Bambara

Bambara groundnut is an annual, herbaceous, intermediate legume of up to 30 cm-35 cm in height with well-developed tap root and lateral roots under the soil (Heller *et al.*, 1997). The roots form nodules in association with Rhizobia for nitrogen fixation (Heller *et al.*, 1997). General appearance of the crop is trifoliate leaves with erect petiole grown from short, creeping, multibranched lateral stems on the ground level (Heller *et al.*, 1997). Each lateral stem has numerous nodes and the distance (or the length of branch) from the base of the plant to the nearest node is always shorter than the more distant ones (Heller *et al.*, 1997). Due to the length of internodes, Bambara groundnut landraces differ from each other in terms of growth habit, ranging from spreading, semibunched to bunch types (Chijioke *et. al.*, 2010). The petioles that are borne from the nodes are long, stiff and grooved, with a base of a range of colour such as green, purple and brown (Swaminathan *et al.*, 2012). In contrast, wild forms of Bambara groundnut exhibit a slightly different appearance in which they have a spreading growth habit, limited numbers of elongated lateral stems and no distinct tap root with penta-foliate leaves (Basu *et al.*, 2007).

According to Brough and Azam-Ali (1992), that Bambara groundnut seed makes a balance food as it contains adequate amounts of carbohydrate (63%), protein (16.25%) and fats (6.3%) with relatively high extents of lysine and methionine as percentage of the protein (6.6 and 1.3% respectively). The essential amino acid content of Bambara groundnut, for example, lysine (6.82g/16gN), methoinine (1.85g/16gN) and cysteine (1.24g/16gN) is comparable to that of soya bean (6.24g/16gN) lysine (1.14g/16gN), methionine and (1.80g/16gN) cysteine (Fetuga *et al.*, 1975).

2.3.2 Nutritional characteristics of the haulm of legumes

One of the significant difficulties when feeding low quality forages to ruminant is to increase their intake (Ndlovu, and Hove, 1995). The impacts of incremental levels of groundnut haulm as supplements to a low quality basal diet have been explored (Ehoche, 2002; Aregheore, 2009). Alhassan (1985) in a relative investigation of maize residues with other crop residues fed 1-1.5 year old red Sokoto goats with different cereal or legume residues observed that dry matter intake range from 0.7% of body weight for maize stover to 2% for sorghum leaves (5.5% CP), while leguminous crop residues consumption range from 0.8% body weight for cowpea vines (5.9% CP) to 3.4% body weight for groundnut haulms (16.7%CP). Adebowale (1988) recognized the advantageous impacts of the groundnut haulms, to incorporate increment in metabolisable energy and nitrogen consumption, enhanced palatability, expanded available minerals and vitamins, better rumen function and a laxative impact on the alimentary canal. Groundnut haulms and shells are by products which are generally used to fatten animals in northern Nigeria. Adu and Lakpini (1983) fed chopped groundnut haulms solely, to growing Yankasa lambs and recorded live weight gains

of 90.2g /day for unchopped haulms. Supplementary feeding of groundnut haulms to cows improved growth rates of suckling calves compared to the non-supplemented control group which was attributed to increased milk consumed by calves arising from the increased milk output when their dams were supplemented (Ehoche *et al.*, 2001). Nicholson (1989) observed that in partial milking system, approximately 60% of the milk produced is consumed by the calf. When feeding maize residues was compared with other cereal or legume crops, it was found that live weight gain compared favorably.

Higher feed consumption was recorded for maize residue, although this was not significantly higher than the sugar cane tops. However, the high consumption did not produce better live weight gain, except with sorghum stalks when fed to Red Sokoto goats with groundnut haulms (Alhassan, 1985). Topps (1995) demonstrated that the enhanced intake due to supplementation of groundnut haulms in animals to some extent reduce weight losses.

For considerable microbial digestion of plant materials to happen in the rumen, a close physical relationship is key between the plant tissue and the microbes in charge of the digestion (Orpin, 1984). Reports have revealed that where the supplemental forage in a straw-based diet was given to sheep, enhancement in the digestibility of the basal diet happened even at moderately small levels of supplementation possibly as a result of the rate and degree of colonization of fibre and the biomass of adherent organisms (Cheng *et al.*, 1990). As it had been reported by Kreb *et al.* (1989), that colonization of bacteria occurs from fibre to fibre without passing through the freefloating pool and concluded that fibres are colonized by free- floating pool of bacteria in the rumen.

Leng (1990) clarified that the advantageous impacts of the inclusion of high digestibility forage in an otherwise low digestibility forage diet could be that it applies a vast impact on digestibility by
given an extremely colonized fibre source to 'seed' bacteria onto the less digestible fibre. Supplementation with groundnut haulm contributes fermentable energy to the rumen in the form of available cellulose and hemi-cellulose which stimulate fibre digestion (Silva and Orskov, 1988). Bauchop (1981) opined that it is conceivable that offering such material before the daily feeding of straw may stimulate a more significant level of colonization of basal diet by rumen bacteria and fungi, which have been involved in the breakdown of fiber. Manyuchi *et al.* (1994) reported that groundnut hay did not modify the in Sacco degradation of low quality grass hay. It is likely that any adjustment in the degradation of the basal diet as a result of an expansion in microbial activity rely on upon the quantity of available sites for microbial connection as described by Cheng *et al.* (1990).

2.3.3 Factors of plants that affect intake

The main differences in nutritional systems of grazing and housed ruminants have been defined by McDonald (1968) and Osuji (1974). The type of food eaten will differ chemically and physically, for instance, in water content, proportions of leaf to stem, type and concentration of carbohydrates, and protein constituents. It has been demonstrated that energy outflow and the requirement for nutrients is distinctly affected by the grazing animal's environment (Osuji, 1974). Moreover, Makkar, (1991) reported that anti-nutritional factors in food are substances which either by themselves or through metabolic products in the system, interfere with food consumption or interrupt the health and production of animals. Among the few separated anti-nutritional factors which cause losses in the animals business are: tannins, mycotoxin, mimosine, cyanogen and nitrates. According to Mehanson *et al.* (1987) tannins are water soluble phenolic compounds of plants with a molecular weight equal to or greater than 500 dalton and with the capability to precipitate gelatin and other proteins in aqueous solution. Hydrolysable tannins (HTs) and

condensed tannins (CTs) are the two sorts of these compounds which might be separated by their structure and reactivity towards hydrolytic reagents. The main anti-nutritional effects of tannins present in forage, tree and shrub legumes are: decrease in voluntary feed intake, reduced digestibilities of nutrients and opposing effects upon rumen metabolism.

The identification of the above range of factors is the main forage intake assertion whether the animals will actually eat the diet. Though, during evolution plants have developed survival approaches to prevent them being eaten by voracious herbivores or in some instances also making use of them to spread their roots or seeds. During some growth stages, the animals are discouraged from eating them while in others they may be encouraged. Diverse herbivores have additionally developed survival plans, similar to the ability to choose certain parts of the plants or to develop microbial population fit for minimizing anti-nutritive factors, for example, the microbial destruction of mimosine (Jones, 1981) and a few tannins from tanniferous plants (Brooker *et al.*, 1993). Subsequently, Khazaal and Ørskov (1993) utilized the simple yet effective gas evolution procedure of Menke and Steingass (1988) to recognize anti-nutritive factors. The difference in gas evaluation with and without a compound which compressed anti-nutritive tannins provided a measure of the extent to which fermentation was withdrawn.

2.3.4 Degradation of forages

The low protein content of tropical grasses and crop residues has been cited as a major constraint to animal production (Egan, 1997; Minson, 1990). Ruminant diets need to contain adequate amounts of protein that would be degraded in the rumen to energise the rumen microbes to the fullest extent for fermentation, to ensure a sufficient amount microbial protein reach the intestine to fulfil amino acids requirement of the animal (Siddons *et al.*, 1985; Hvelplund and Madsen, 1990). The composition of diets depends on the real measurement of crude protein level in feed

materials which degrade in the rumen (Broderick et al., 1988; Tamminga et al., 1991). High producing ruminants supplied with some individual amino acids under some situations meet their needs (Schwab et al., 2007). Degradation of proteins in the rumen by bacterial enzymes (protozoa lapidate) produces peptides and amino acids and ammonia, which is one of the main sources of nitrogen. Rumen bacteria are essential in this process (Orskov, 1982; Stern et al., 1994). The bacteria also have the ability to decompose cellulose (Lindberg, 1985; Wallace and Cotta, 1988). On the other hand, protozoa has the capacity to degrade the protein also (Russell and Hespell, 1981). Type and number of microbes affect the rate of degradation of protein in the rumen. It is important to provide a sufficient amount of protein to be degraded in the rumen to meet the needs of the bacteria to produce the largest amount of microbial protein with essential amino acids (Stern et al., 1994; Klopfenstein et al., 2001). Crude protein in the feed is important as a nitrogen source in the rumen (Orskov, 1982) and in the feed which suffers from a lack of protein degraded in the rumen, like most grains, will limit the fermentation of microbes, which has a negative impact on digestion of fiber in the rumen (Martin-Orou et al., 2000). There is little benefit to raise the level of protein degradable or un-degradable when formulating diets with higher levels of protein desired (Sloan et. al., 1988). Foods containing low degradable proteins in the rumen are particularly important for ruminants that need high protein level in their diet (Broderick et al., 1991).

In addition, feed crude protein (CP) can be divided into an undegradable fraction, a potentially (slowly) degradable fraction and a rapidly degradable fraction (NRC, 2001). Degradability of a feed CP is determined by the fraction that is undegradable, while degradation or disappearance of CP is determined by the relationship of rate of degradation and rate of passage out of the rumen (Van Straalen and Tamminga, 1990; Broderick *et al.*, 1991), with the latter mainly influenced by dry matter intake (DMI). The National Research Council (NRC) applies a discount factor to

decrease energy value and ruminal CP degradability at high intakes (NRC, 2001). For example, when DMI increases from 25 to 30 kg/day, the metabolisable energy (ME) value of the feed is discounted by 4% and the diet CP degradability is decreased by about 3% (NRC, 2001). Factors affecting the amount of CP degraded in the rumen include the amount of CP ingested, solubility of CP in rumen fluid and the time the CP is retained in the rumen (Netemeyer *et al.*, 1980). Differences in degradability can be caused by differences in the rumen environment and by differences in resistance to proteolytic enzymes (Ørskov, 1992). Degradability of CP varies among feeds, within feeds and due to chemical or physical treatments of the feed (Lindberg, 1985; Madsen and Hvelplund, 1985; Ørskov, 1992).

Therefore, degradation of crude protein in a mixed diet can be manipulated by selecting ingredients with high or low degradability (Tamminga, 1979; Van Straalen and Tamminga, 1990). When diets are often balanced for rumen degradable crude protein (RDP) and rumen undegradable crude protein (RUP), average or book values for these fractions of individual feeds are used (Stallings *et al.*, 1991; Aldrich *et al.*, 1996). The degradability of the diet can be predicted using CP degradability values of individual ingredients (Stallings *et al.*, 1991; Aldrich *et al.*, 1996).

2.4 IN VITRO GAS PRODUCTION TECHNIQUE AS A TOOL TO EVALUATE

FEEDSTUFFS

In the rumen, feed fermentation is associated with the evolution of gas, principally carbon dioxide and methane. On the assumption that the quality of gas produced from in vitro incubation of feedstuffs with rumen fluid is closely correlated to digestibility, and therefore the energy value of feed to ruminants, recommended the production system to evaluate feedstuffs (Menke *et al.*, 1979). In this system, the substrate is incubated (the incubation media are rumen fluid and a buffer) in a calibrated gas tight glass syringe fitted with a plunger to allow gases evolved (CH₄ and CO₂) to be retained and recorded manually over a selected time depending on the type of substrate being incubated. Based on the volume of gas gathered over time, different empirical equations were established to predict in vivo digestibility from chemical composition and in vitro gas production technique (Menke and Steingass, 1988).

Different approach adopted the pressure transducer procedure to measure accumulated head-space gases resulting from microbial fermentation (Wilkins, 1974). Theodorou *et al.* (1994) further exploited the pressure transducer technique and recognized the potential of this technology to offer the advantage of studying the fermentation kinetics of soluble and insoluble fractions of feed. Consequently, the procedure provides an estimate of rate and extent of feed digestibility. Fermentation of feed in this system results in the production of short chain fatty acid, microbial biomass and gases (CO₂ and CH₄). Gas produced arises directly from substrate degradation by rumen microbes and indirectly from the reaction of volatile fatty acid (VFA) end products with the bicarbonate fraction of the buffer used in media preparation (Beuvink and Spoelstra, 1992). The gas produced gives indications the digestibility of the feeds.

McBee (1953) at first built up the *in vitro* gas production technique (IVGPT) and it was enhanced by (Hungate, 1966). Later on, Tilley and Terry (1963) prescribed the two phase strategy to appraise *in vitro* digestibility and to reduce the amount of feed required to assess feedstuffs. The *in vitro* gas production technique was developed to predict fermentation of ruminant feedstuffs (Rymer *et al.*, 2005). Researchers from various parts of the world and from various fields have been using *in vitro* gas procedure due to the possibility to study on the effect of livestock production on the environs (Krishanmoorthy *et al.*, 2005). As indicated by Dahnoa *et al.* (2004), feed assessment and studies including ruminal fermentation have utilized the *in vitro* fermentation technique. This technique yields dependable measurements of rates of fermentation of fiber that can be utilized to decide energy availability of feeds. The accuracy of the outcomes is a product of the precision and reproducibility of the approach (Tilley and Terry, 1963). Thus, in a technique such as this a mistake toward the beginning of the procedure can change the effect of the investigation. Getachew *et al.* (2004) have conveyed that, ruminant efficiency is connected with the precision of investigation of the quality and composition of forage and feeds. While traditional *in vitro* methods measure the digestibility of one substrate part, IVGPT measures the fermentation of soluble and insoluble substrates (Tilley and Terry, 1963).

Tilley and Terry (1963), working with grasses, reported a decent relationship of digestibility between anticipated data (*in vivo*) and observed data (*in vitro*) with a linear regression equation ($Y = 0.99 \times X - 1.01$, $SE = \pm 2.31$). The digestibility approximation by the IVGPT was highly related with that anticipated by *in vivo* method (Marten and Barnes, 1980). Monson *et al.* (1968) reported a high relationship (r = 0.92) between digestibility *in vivo* and *in vitro* of Coastal Bermuda grass. A significant relationship (r = 0.79) between in vitro and *in vivo* digestibility was discovered (Sileshi *et al.*, 1996). Blümmen *et al.* (1997), working with roughages observed a high relationship amongst IVGPT and apparent and real digestibility (r = 0.96 and 0.95; respectively). Then again, a difference in lag time, shorter for *in vivo*; faster digestion rate for *in vivo*; and greater level of digestibility and suggested that the difference was due to an incorrect sampling of the forages.

2.5 SUMMARY OF LITERATURE REVIEW

Low quality and inadequacy of feeds all year round are considered to be the major constraints hampering productivity of ruminants (Nurfeta, 2010). Tropical grass is known to improve intake and digestibility of roughages when supplemented with concentrates (Nurfeta, 2010). Conversely,

the uses of such supplements are limited under smallholder livestock production systems due to the scarcity and high cost of concentrates.

Legumes have a large potential to overcome this limitation as they have higher protein concentrations than that of grasses or other forages such as maize. Ruminant production generally does require forages with CP contents of 100 to 170 g kg⁻¹ DM and forage legumes tend to be either at the upper end of, or above this range (Minson, 1990; Groff and Wu, 2005; Dewhurst *et al.*, 2009). For instance, across a wide range of species and regions, the CP content of forage legumes was found to be approximately 170 g kg⁻¹ DM compared to 115 g kg⁻¹ DM for grasses (Minson, 1990).

Studies by Marley *et al.* (2007) showed that forage legumes, such as red clover (*Trifolium pratense*), offered fresh or ensiled increased the growth rates in ruminants due to higher nitrogen utilization efficiency and dry matter intakes. More so, feeding a diet with canola meal as the main source of protein has been shown to increase wool growth in pregnant and weaner sheep (Masters *et. al.*, 1996). Protein can often be a limiting nutrient for the growth of young livestock and for milk production in ruminant production systems (Minson, 1990). Besides, the leaves from leguminous trees and browses plants such as *Glyricidia, Leucaena, Ficus sp* and *Erythrina* have been reported to contain around 250–350 g of crude protein/kg DM, and can also be considered in this category (Alhassan *et al.*, 1999).

Bambara groundnut (*Vigna subterranean*) is an annual herbaceous, intermediate plant with creeping stems belonging to the *fabaceae* family. Amarteifio and Moholo (1998) reported that the

crop could make a well-balanced feed with a caloric value equivalent to that of a high quality cereal grain. Its potential, however, as a feed supplement to sheep has not been extensively studied. Nevertheless, other forages such as cowpea haulm have been researched into as a supplement to poorer quality hay and maize stover. Cowpea haulm addition improves nutrient supply and growth of livestock over the use of low quality forages alone but degree of weight change varies relative to total nutrient supply (Ngwa and Tawah 2002; Baloyi *et al.*, 2006; Antwi *et al.*, 2014).

Maize stover, on the other hand which is available in large quantities is of low nutritive value due to its low digestibility and its failure to provide the rumen m icroorganisms and the host animal with all the nutrients required (Undi *et al.*, 2001). The nutritive value of crop residues such as maize stover, has been increased by alkali treatment and/or nitrogen (N) supplementation (Preston, 1995; Chandrasekharaiah *et al.*, 1996).

CHAPTER THREE

MATERIALS AND METHODS

3.1 DESCRIPTION OF THE EXPERIMENTAL SITES

TASAP.

The study was conducted at the Department of Animal Science (DAS), Kwame Nkrumah

University of Science and Technology, Kumasi, Ghana, between June and December 2015.

The area is located at altitude 285m on latitude 06° 40' N and on longitude 001° 33' W). It is within the semi-deciduous forest zone of Ghana. Temperatures are relatively high throughout the year with the highest average temperature of 35.2 °C recorded in March and the lowest of about 20.2 °C recorded in January. The average yearly rainfall is 1510.0 mm (Meteorological Service Department, 2007). The major rainy season occurs from April to July and the minor rainy season from September to October. The dry season is from November to March.

3.2. AGRONOMY EXPERIMENTS

3.2.1 Source of experimental material and Bambara establishment

A total of forty (40) improved lines of Bambara groundnut seeds were obtained from the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA), situated in Ibadan, South-Western region of Nigeria. They were established on the arable field of the Department of Animal Science, KNUST.

3.2.2 Land preparation and field layout

A 0.22-acre field was mechanically slashed of weeds, ploughed, harrowed, demarcated, ridged and pegged. A randomized complete block design was used with four replicates in blocking the field into 40 plots. Each plot size was 18 m x 2 m. Individual plots within a block were separated from each other by 1m, while the blocks were separated from each other by a distance of 2 m. Inter-row

spacing was 50 cm and intra-row spacing was 20 cm. Two seeds per stand were sown with a cutlass to a depth of about 3-5 cm.

3.3.3 Cultural practices

The field weeds were controlled by hand hoeing during the fourth and sixth week of sowing while thinning was done 21 days after planting. The forages were harvested at maturity (three months after planting), weighed and sundried. Four varieties from the forty samples (TVSU9A-138, TVSU879, TVSU690, and TVSU1446) were selected based on the agronomic characteristics and used for the digestibility and balance trials.

3.4 INTAKE AND DIGESTION TRIAL

3.4.1. Housing, Medication and Feed Intake Measurements

Four Djallonke rams of about 12 months of age and average body weight of 15.5 ± 0.5 kg were used in this trial. Internal parasites medication was administered on the first day of the arrival of the animals. The sheep were housed in 60 cm x 100 cm metabolism cages. The four rams were accustomed to the metabolism crates for a three day period (adaptation period) prior to intake and digestion trials. Feed intake was measured and recorded daily. The quantities of feed offered and refused were also recorded daily and the difference was calculated as feed intake. Total feed offered, refused and feces voided were bulked for each ram for determination of digestibility. Total fecal output was sun and oven dried at 100° C for 24 h. They were ground through a 1 mm screen using a Wiley mill grinder (Arthur H. Thomas, Philadelphia, USA). Two grams of fecal samples were further taken for chemical analysis. Urine samples were also collected and frozen immediately pending chemical analysis.

3.4.2 Dietary treatments

The dietary treatments comprised treatment 1 (maize stover only), treatment 2 (maize stover + 150g Bambara groundnut haulm), treatment 3 (maize stover + 300g Bambara groundnut haulm) and treatment 4 (maize stover + 450g Bambara groundnut haulm) respectively.

The animals were adjusted to the diets for 14 days after which they were weighed and assigned randomly to the four test diets. The four selected haulms and maize stover were chopped into 4-5 cm lengths and fed to the sheep. The supplement was offered at 08:30 h while half of the basal diet was offered at 10:30 h. The other half was offered at 15.00 h. Instances where the haulm was not completely eaten, it was withdrawn (reserved in a separate plastic container) before feeding the maize stover. Clean water was available *ad libitum*.

3.5 CHEMICAL ANALYSES

3.5.1 Sample preparation

Dried samples of Bambara groundnut haulms, maize stover and the fecal dry matter were finely ground to pass through a 1 mm mesh sieve and stored in separate plastic bags until required for analysis. The chemical composition determined included DM, CP, and Ash according to the procedures of the Association of Official Analytical Chemists (AOAC, 1990).

3.5.2 Fibre Analysis

The Ankom Daisy technique was used to determine neuter detergent fibre (NDF) and acid detergent fibre (ADF) contents of the selected samples, using the Ankom²⁰⁰ Fibre Analyzer.

NDF/ADF (as-is basis) = $[W_3 - (W_1 \times C_1)] \times 100\%$

$$W_2$$

Where W_1 = weight of bag

 W_2 = weight of sample that was placed in the bag W_3 = final weight of bag+sample after digestion

3.5.3 In vitro gas production method

Rumen content was collected from 3 slaughtered cattle and then strained through a cheese cloth (with continues flushing with CO ² gas) to obtain the rumen fluid. McDoughal's buffer was prepared using 9.8 NaHCO, 2.77 NaHPO, 0.57 KCl, 0.47 3 2 4 NaCl, 2.16 MgSO 7HO, 16 CaCl. 2HO). The rumen fluid was mixed with the prepared McDoughal's buffer in a ratio of 1:2 and transferred into a Wi nchester bottle. Three hundred milliliters (300 mls) of the resultant Rumen: Buffer solution was displaced into 16 calibrated glass syringes containing 0.5g of the 4 selected feed samples, with 3 replicates each and a blank for each sample. The syringes we then incubated in a water bath of set temperature of 37 °C and the volume of gas produced was measured at 3, 6, 9, 12, 15, 18, 21, 24, 48, 72 and 96h. The volume of gas produced from the blanks was deducted from the volume of gas produced per sample agai nst the incubation time and from the graph, the gas production characteristics were estimated using the equation:

 $Y = a+b (1-e^{-ct})$ Where:

Y = volume of gas produced at time t, c, = intercept (gas)

produced from the insoluble fraction (b), t= incubation time.

 C_1 = blank bag correction

WJSAN

3.6 ANIMALS AND EXPERIMENTAL DESIGN

Four Djallonke rams of about 12 months of age and average body weight of 15.5 ± 0.5 kg were used in this trial. The animals were adjusted to the diet (maize stover *ad libitum* and 200 g Bambara groundnut haulm) for two weeks. The animals were assigned randomly in a 4x4 latin Square Design to one of the four test diets namely, T1 (Maize stover only, the basal diet), T2 (maize stover + 150g Bambara groundnut haulm), T3 (maize stover + 300g Bambara groundnut haulm) and T4 (maize stover + 450g Bambara groundnut haulm). Each period lasted for 3 days. The animals were rested for additional three days after each period and allowed to accustom to new treatments in the subsequent period for another week.

3.6.1 Intake, digestion trials and measurement

The four rams were accustomed to the digestibility crates for three days earlier to intake and digestion trials, during each period following a week adaptation period. Feed intake was measured and recorded daily. The quantities of feed offered and refused were recorded daily; the difference was calculated as feed intake. Total feed offered, refused and feces voided were bulked for each ram for digestibility determination.

3.7 STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

All data collected were analysed using Analysis of Variance (ANOVA) using Genstat version 12.1 and the means separated by Duncan's Multiple Range Test (DMRT) at 5% probability level. The *in vitro* gas production data recorded was analyzed as a replicated 4 x 4 Latin Square using PROC MIXED of SAS (Version 9, 2006) according to the following model.

 $Y = \mu + P + \tau + A + \varepsilon \qquad ij(k) \\ i \qquad j \qquad (k) \qquad ij(k)$

Where, Y = measured dependent variable; ijkl μ = overall mean; S Pi = fixed effect period i (i = 1,...,4); = fixed effect of diet j (j τ = 1,.,4); (j) A = random effect of animal k = residual variation e ijkl INSAP. **CHAPTER FOUR RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

4.1 OVERVIEW

Forty varieties of Bambara groundnut (see appendix) were established on the arable field of the

TVSU381 3,661 TVSU750 3,229 TVSU750 3,229 TVSU552 3,169 TVSU378 2,950 TVSU759 2,895 TVSU751 2,878 TVSU552 2,381 TVSU555 2,381 TVSU751 2,878 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU476 1,328 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU374 800 TVSU374 800 TVSU323 629 TVSU346 669 TVSU323 629 TVSU344 611 TVSU344 611 TVSU446 644 TVSU482 509 TVSU146 447 TVSU143 288 TVSU1445 288 TVSU143 288 TVSU1442 244 TVSU143 288 TVSU1442 244	TVSU921	10	3,780
TVSU879 3,280 TVSU750 3,229 TVSU552 3,169 TVSU378 2,950 TVSU378 2,907 TVSU759 2,875 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU377 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1476 1,437 TVSU374 800 TVSU374 800 TVSU374 650 TVSU374 650 TVSU374 650 TVSU375 622 TVSU374 641 TVSU346 544 TVSU346 544 TVSU346 544 TVSU346 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU148 319 TVSU1471 418 TVSU143 286 TVSU143 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU381		3,661
TVSU750 3,229 TVSU552 3,169 TVSU378 2,950 TVSU383 2,895 TVSU759 2,895 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU500 2,344 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU377 2,210 TVSU376 2,100 TVSU377 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU346 689 TVSU337 629 TVSU346 509 TVSU346 544 TVSU323 629 TVSU346 544 TVSU306 622 TVSU346 544 TVSU346 544 TVSU474 418 TVSU474 319 TVSU1471 418 TVSU573 286 TVSU148 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU879		3,280
TVSU552 3,169 TVSU378 2,950 TVSU378 2,907 TVSU759 2,875 TVSU751 2,878 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU377 2,100 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU447 2,210 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU337 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU182 1,050 TVSU374 680 TVSU301 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU504 611 TVSU323 629 TVSU504 611 TVSU46 509 TVSU474 418 TVSU143 288 TVSU144 319 TVSU145 286 TVSU148 245	TVSU750		3,229
TVSU378 2,950 TVSU383 2,907 TVSU383 2,895 TVSU385 2,878 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU385 2,344 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU337 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU337 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU38 733 TVSU38 650 TVSU38 629 TVSU38 630 TVSU38 733 TVSU38 733 TVSU38 629 TVSU346 649 TVSU446 544 TVSU474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1475 288 TVSU1474 288 TVSU1482 286	TVSU552	$I \subseteq \mathbb{N} \cup I \subseteq I \subseteq \mathcal{O}$	3,169
TVSU383 2,907 TVSU759 2,895 TVSU375 2,878 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU500 2,344 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1826 689 TVSU3346 669 TVSU323 629 TVSU346 649 TVSU323 629 TVSU344 611 TVSU445 509 TVSU1445 544 TVSU1482 509 TVSU1482 509 TVSU1482 509 TVSU1484 611 TVSU474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 319 TVSU1475 288 TVSU1476 319 TVSU1482 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU378		2,950
TVSU759 2,895 TVSU751 2,878 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU860 2,344 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU1477 2,210 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU577 1,840 TVSU820 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU374 800 TVSU346 689 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU482 509 TVSU482 509 TVSU474 424 TVSU474 424 TVSU474 418 TVSU474 319 TVSU1471 319 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1482 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU383		2,907
TVSU751 2,878 TVSU385 2,381 TVSU690 2,344 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU1447 2,210 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU577 1,840 TVSU822 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU446 544 TVSU476 319 TVSU146 544 TVSU323 629 TVSU446 544 TVSU476 319 TVSU476 319 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1471 319 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1474 245 TVSU1475 288 TVSU1476 245 TVSU1471 245	TVSU759		2,895
TVSU385 2,381 TVSU690 2,344 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU1447 2,210 TVSU316 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU577 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,050 TVSU136 689 TVSU346 689 TVSU323 629 TVSU324 611 TVSU446 544 TVSU446 544 TVSU46 544 TVSU46 544 TVSU474 424 TVSU46 544 TVSU474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1474 288 TVSU1471 319 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1482 286 TVSU1482 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU751		2,878
TVSU690 2,344 TVSU854 2,335 TVSU1447 2,210 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU8577 1,840 TVSU822 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1825 1,050 TVSU138 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU544 611 TVSU446 544 TVSU474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1474 288 TVSU1474 288 TVSU1475 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU385		2,381
TVSU854 2,335 TVSU1447 2,210 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU500 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1825 1,050 TVSU134 800 TVSU354 689 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU466 544 TVSU476 509 TVSU146 544 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1474 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU690		2,344
TVSU1447 2,210 TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU577 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU476 1,328 TVSU1825 1,050 TVSU1825 1,050 TVSU1374 800 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU482 509 TVSU1446 544 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1471 418 TVSU143 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU854		2,335
TVSU516 2,100 TVSU337 1,975 TVSU577 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU301 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU544 611 TVSU146 544 TVSU146 544 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 418 TVSU1474 319 TVSU143 288 TVSU1445 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1447		2,210
TVSU337 1,975 TVSU577 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU504 611 TVSU504 509 TVSU1446 544 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU143 288 TVSU1482 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU516		2,100
TVSU577 1,840 TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,328 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU544 611 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU337		1,975
TVSU282 1,508 TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU1820 1,328 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU577		1,840
TVSU1820 1,437 TVSU476 1,328 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU38 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU46 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU188 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU282		1,508
TVSU476 1,328 TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU446 611 TVSU446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU148 447 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1471 319 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1820		1,437
TVSU1825 1,317 TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU476		1,328
TVSU1252 1,050 TVSU374 800 TVSU38 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1473 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU <mark>1825</mark>		1,317
TVSU374 800 TVSU138 733 TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU466 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU148 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1252		1,050
TVSU138733TVSU346689TVSU501650TVSU323629TVSU506622TVSU544611TVSU446544TVSU482509TVSU168447TVSU1474424TVSU1471418TVSU243288TVSU1458286TVSU1482211	TVSU374		800
TVSU346 689 TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU138		733
TVSU501 650 TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU1446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU346		689
TVSU323 629 TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU1446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU501	22 1 5	650
TVSU506 622 TVSU544 611 TVSU1446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU323		629
TVSU544 611 TVSU1446 544 TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU1458 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU1482 211	TVSU506	Unit	622
TVSU1446544TVSU482509TVSU168447TVSU1474424TVSU1471418TVSU674319TVSU1243288TVSU1458286TVSU513245TVSU1482211	TVSU544	al and the second	611
TVSU482 509 TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1446		544
TVSU168 447 TVSU1474 424 TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU482		509
TVSU1474424TVSU1471418TVSU674319TVSU1243288TVSU1458286TVSU513245TVSU1482211	TVSU168		447
TVSU1471 418 TVSU674 319 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1474		424
TVSU674 319 TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1471		418
TVSU1243 288 TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU674		319
TVSU1458 286 TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1243		288
TVSU513 245 TVSU1482 211	TVSU1458	> <	286
TVSU1482 211	TVSU513		245
	TVSU1482	V.J.SAME NO	211

4.2 NUTRIENT ANALYSIS OF THE HAULM

Department of Animal Science, KNUST. The forages were harvested at maturity (three months after planting) weighed and sundried following grain and hau lm yield determination. The haulms were assayed for their nutrient composition. Four varieties were selected for the animal experiment. Four varieties from the forty samples (TVSU138, TVSU879, TVSU690, and

. ,,		16 17 0 16 10 13 19 18	5 9 7 2 11 5) 3			
		16	5			
		2	3			
		18	3			
		12	2			
		7	9			
		18	8			
		9	1.5			
		11	1 15			
		11	/			
		21	[
		16	5			
		21	l			
		11	l			
		9	Table 4.2:	<u>Chemic</u> al	composition	n of Bambara
		gı	roundnut hav	ulm and ma	ize stover	
COMPONENT		BAMBARA	GROUN	DNUT I	HAULM	VARIETIES
MAIZE (%	/0)					
	TVSU(138)	TVSU(879)	TVSU(690)	TVSU (144	6) STO	OVER
DM	90.24	90.67	90.28	90.80	83.9	93
СР	16.15	14.64	14.32	14.75	4.18	3
ASH	11.00	9.50	8.00	9.00	10.0	00
NDF	57.09	68.45	50.43	47.34	73.5	52
ADF	43.65	35.84	33.46	33.60	47.9	95

Where DM= *Dry Matter; CP*= *Crude Protein; NDF*=*Neutral Detergent Fibre; ADF*= *Acid Detergent Fibre.*

The dry matter values for the various cultivars ranged from 90.24 (TVSU138) to 90.80% (TVSU1446) (Table 4.2). The maize stover recorded a dry matter of 83.93%. The CP values obtained for variety TVSU9A (138) was 1.10 times higher than what was recorded for varieties TVSU14B (879), TVSU15B (690), and TVSU25B (1446), and 3.86 times higher than the basal diet. The crude protein contents of these haulms were similar to other leguminous forages classified as browse plants with CP content ranging from 140-300g/kg (Norton, 1994). Therefore, they can be used to supplement poor quality roughages to increase productivity of ruminant livestock in tropical regions. The importance of protein intake as the determinant of performance in ruminants has been strongly emphasized by Preston and Leng, (1987). Maize stover is known to have low CP content (Kabatange and Shayo, 1991) of which the result indicates. The percentage of CP in maize stover is within the range of 2.3% (Kabatange and Shayo, 1991) to 7.1% (Woyengo *et al.*, 2004). Therefore, nitrogenous supplement to a basal diet of maize stover may be essential to improve feed consumption by animals (Woyengo *et al.*, 2004).

Percentage ash content recorded was 8 for TVSU690, 9 for TVSU (1446), 9.5 for TVSU (879) and 11 for TVSU (138). In this study, the maize stover recorded the highest NDF followed by TVSU14

(879), TVSU9 (138) and TVSU15 (690) whereas TVSU25 (1446) recorded the lowest. Conversely, the NDF values reported by Norton (1994) for forages are lower as compared to the values of these varieties of Bambara groundnut haulm. Moreover, the highest ADF value was recorded by the basal diet which was about 1.2 times higher than the other varieties. It has been reported (Ball *et al.*, 2001) that higher quality forages have an ADF of 25 to 45% and NDF of 35 to 55% while lower quality forages are considered to have an ADF of 35 to 45% and NDF of 55 to 70% (as fed). This implies that TVSU15 (690) and TVSU25 (1446) could be classified as higher quality forages with NDF and ADF ranging from 47.3 to 50.4% and 33.4 to 33.6% respectively whereas the rest of the haulms including the basal diet could be classified as lower quality forages with relatively higher fibre content. This may therefore limit their comparative feeding value as feeds of high fiber contents reduce intake and digestion (Van Soest, 1994).



4.3 IN VITRO GAS PRODUCTION

effect on readily fermentable fraction shown as "a", potential gas production "b" and the rate of

gas production "c" had significant differences (P = 0.0001).

Table 4.3: Least square means $(\pm s.e)$ of the effect of four cultivars of Bambara groundnut haulms on cumulative in vitro gas production (ml gas/0.5g DM)

					SE
Cultivars	TVSU(138)	TVSU(879)	TVSU(690)	TVSU(1446)	
GP Parameter					
A 0.01 ^b -0.34 ^b	° 2.56 ^a 0.41 ^b 1.12	29 B 21.47 ^d 23.8 ^d	4 ^c 34.61 ^a 30.90 ^b	$1.531 \text{ c} (\text{h}^{-1}) 0.04$	^b 0.07 ^a
0.04 ^b 0.04 ^b 0.0	024				1
Means with the	common supers	cripts (a.b.c) wit	thin rows are no	t significantly diff	ferent according
to the Waller-L	Duncan k-ratio t-	test with $t=100$.			

Where a = readily fermentable fraction; c = rate of gas production (GP) from the slowly fermentable fraction, b; SE = standard error

The cumulative gas production as a function of incubation time is showed in Figure 4.1. The lowest gas production was observed in cultivar TVSU (138) followed by TVSU (879), TVSU (1446) and TVSU (690) in ascending order. On the other hand, the rate of gas production was highest for cultivar TVSU (879) whereas the other cultivars had similar values.

The results of the gas production data for the cultivars are presented in Table 4.3. The cultivar's

WJSANE



Figure 4.1: Gas production profiles of four cultivars of Bambara groundnut haulm

The highest fermentative gas production was recorded in TVSU (690) and was followed by, TVSU (1446), TVSU (879) and TVSU (138) in descending order (Table 4.3). The rates of gas production ranged from 0.04 to 0.07 h⁻¹. The fastest rate of gas production was observed in TVSU(879), possibly influenced by the soluble carbohydrate fraction readily available to the microbial population. Slower rates were observed in the other cultivars and this indicated that these haulms were less readily available to the microbes in the rumen (Nitipot and Sommart, 2003). More so, the least gas buildup, which was from cultivar TVSU (138), could be attributed to high cell wall content (lignin and crude fibre). Lignin content has been reported (Jung and Deetz, 1993) to be negatively correlated with gas production which in effect affect the functioning of the rumen microbes by limiting fermentation and enzymatic breakdown of forage polysaccharides. Gas production is noted to be positively correlated with feed fermentation, hence, the cultivar TVSU

(138) could be designated as having low feeding value due to its low gas production.4.4 EFFECT OF BAMBARA GROUNDNUT HAULM SUPPLEMENTS ON THE INTAKE

OF MAIZE STOVER

It was observed that as dry matter intake of BGH increased at different levels of supplement, the dry matter intake of MS also decreased. The animals consumed more of the basal diet at zero level of inclusion of the supplements and were partly substituted by the supplement as the levels increased. The intake of the supplements however did not show any significant difference (P>0.05) as their levels were increased. Conversely, the control and the supplemented treatment groups intake did showed significant (P<0.05) difference at the end of the experimental period (Table 4.4).

PARAMETERS (g)	DIETARY TREATMENTS				SEM P-	
	T1	<i>T2</i>	<i>T3</i>	<i>T4</i>	VALUE	
	(SL=0)	(SL=1	50) (SL=30			
MS	410 ^b	350 ^a	340 ^a	320 ^a	0.014 0.024	
BGH	0.0 ^a	110 ^b	130 ^b	170 ^b	0.021 0.007	
TOTAL FEED INTAKE	410	460	470	490	0.022 0.119	

 Table 4.4: Effect of supplement level on feed intake of sheep

^{*a b*} Means in the same row with different superscripts are significantly different (p<0.05); MS= maize stover; SL= Supplement Level; BGH= Bambara groundnut haulm; SEM= Standard error of means.

It is believed that the extent of replacement of the basal diet by forage legume, resulting in a reduced intake of the basal diet, depends upon the level of addition of the supplement (Ndlovu, 1991). Dixon and Egan (1999) reported a substitution effect of supplementation of mixtures of cereals and/or protein supplement to the grass hay based feeding. The maize stover intake was higher for lambs receiving low level of supplement than those receiving a high level of supplement.

Similarly, voluntary intake of forage was lower (P<0.05) in lambs offered barley and oat supplements than those offered the basal diet (Ponnampalam *et al.*, 2004). Nsahliai and Ummuna (1996) reported that the response to supplementation depends on feed and animal factors, the

former including the quality of basal roughage and supplement feed.

In the current study, the sheep accepted the BGH readily but could not consume the total amount of supplement offered.

The supplementation of BGH had significantly (P<0.05) influenced the dry matt er intake of the basal diet (MS). This might be due to the bulk volume of maize stover and the Bambara groundnut haulm (Aredo and Musimba, 2003). Tolera and Sundstøl (2000) and Assefa (2007) reported similar observations on the intake of tef straw, maize stover and natural pasture hay supplemented with an increasing level of multipurpose tree leaves and herbaceous legumes to sheep. Eroarome (2002) also reported a decrease in the DM intake of goats on the basal diet*Panicum maximum* as the level of *Leucaena leucocephala* leaf increased, regardless of the form of presentation (fresh or wilted).

4.5 DRY MATTER INTAKE, APPARENT NITROGEN DIGESTIBILITY COEFFICIENT AND NITROGEN BALANCE

There were no significant differences (P>0.05) among the treatments means for the dry matter intake (DMI) but the trend was that, higher feed intake was observed as the levels of the Bambara groundnut haulm supplement increased (Table 4.5).

ENSAD J W J SANE

 Table 4.5: Dry matter intake, apparent nitrogen digestibility co-efficient and nitrogen balance of sheep fed maize stover supplemented with Bambara groundnut haulm

					_	
PARAMETERS	DIETARY TREATMENTS				SEM	P-VALUE
	T1 (SL=0)	T2 (SL=150)	T3 (SL=300)	T4) (SL=450)		
DMI (%)			- 10		0.020	0.099
	34.13	38.27	40.50	42.30		
Faecal dry matter (%)	91.78	92.46 92.6	9 92.35	0.478 0.612	Digestibilit	y co- 5.0 _a
49.4 ^b 54.66 ^b	57.16 ^b	8.78	0.017	efficient (%)		
N in Feed (g/kg)	0.27^{a}	0.48 ^b	0.52 ^b	0.61 ^b	0.047	0.012
N in urine (g/kg)	0.00061	0.00082	0.00061	0.00064	0.00012	0.554
N in faeces (g/kg)	0.012	0.011	0.011	0.013	0.0012	0.667
N balance (g/kg)	0.26 ^a	0.47 ^b	0.51 ^b	0.59 ^b	0.047	0.011

^{*a b*} Means in the same row with different superscripts are significantly different (p<0.05); SEM= Standard error of means

The faecal dry matter for treatment 3 was the highest (92.69%) as compared with treatment 1 which recorded the lowest (91.78%). Faecal and urine amongst the treatment groups did not differ (p>0.05) significantly. The digestibility co-efficient, nitrogen in feed and nitrogen balance were significantly lower (p<0.05) for treatment one which had no Bambara groundnut haulm supplement compared to the other treatment groups supplemented with BGH which were also statistically (p>0.05) similar. In the current study, nitrogen intake and nitrogen balance increased with supplementation of the basal diet. This is in agreement with the observation made by McDonald *et al.* (1996) which reported that dietary nitrogen intake in animal is directly related to the proportion of nitrogen in the diet.

The higher apparent digestibility coefficient for the supplemented groups compared to the sole maize stover treatment could be due to the presence of higher crude protein content in the supplement diet than the sole maize stover treatment which provides more nitrogen for microbial utilization (Yahaya *et al.*, 2000; Abdulrazak *et al.*, 1997). This is also in consonance with a study by McMeniman *et al.* (1988) who reported an increase rate of rice straw degradation when

supplemented with leguminous hay. Likewise, Ndlovu and Buchanan-Smith (1985) found similar observations when Lucerne hay was used as a supplement for barley straw. These results indicate that the maize stover digestibility was lower due to the high fiber concentration. Mostly, the feeding value of forages and the extent of forage degradation in the rumen is constrained by the amount of fiber content (NDF) (Von Keyserlingk *et al.*, 1990; Van Straalen and Tamminga, 1990 and Aregheore, 2007). Forages containing high cell wall content show restricted voluntary intake due to their slow degradability and accumulation of fiber in the rumen (Martin-Orou *et al.*, 2000). Excretion of urinary and fecal nitrogen were not influenced (P>0.05) by inclusion of Bambara groundnut haulm in the diet. However, the nitrogen excretion in faeces was higher than in urine. According to Van Soest (1994), the increase in nitrogen intake is associated with the increase of the urea production in the liver and, consequently, of its excretion in urine, while a decreased nitrogen intake leads to a reduction in the excretion of urea in urine for maintenance of the pool of urea in the plasma, which is under homeostatic physiological control.

CHAPTER FIVE

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

5.1 CONCLUSIONS

The results gathered from this study indicate that, the crude protein contents of the selected varieties of Bambara groundnut haulm the range between 14.32% and 16.15% and therefore can be used to supplement poor quality roughages to increase productivity of ruminant livestock in tropical regions. Also, the high crude protei n and relatively low ADF and NDF contents of Bambara groundnut haulm compared to nitrogenous supplement indicated the potential of this legume to be used as a supplement diet for poor quality roughage in ruminant diets. In addition, the four cultivars of the Bambara groundnut haulm under study revealed that these cultivars could be valuable alternative animal feed sources in ruminant feeding. The levels of supplementation of Bambara groundnut haulm recorded 47% to 59% Nitrogen balance which was better that basal diet (26%) which makes it better alternative source of ruminant feed.



5.2 **RECOMMENDATIONS**

- Based on the above results, it is recommended that small ruminant farmers, sheep farmers in particular, could feed whole Bambara groundnut haulm as supplement, specifically in the dry season when there is scarcity of roughage and the nutritive value is low.
- 2. Further research on Bambara groundnut haulm beyond the 300 g/d should be conducted to ascertain the optimum level for sheep production.
- 3. Further studies should also be carried out to determine the effect of supplementation of Bambara groundnut on blood cellular and biochemical indices of sheep.



REFERENCES

Abdulrazak S.A., W. Muinga, R., Thrope, W. and Orskov, E.R. (1997). The effect of supplementation with *Gliricidia Sepium or Leucena leucocephala* forage on intake, digestion and live-weight gains of *Bos taurus/ Bos indicus*steers offered napier grass. Journal of Animal Science, 63: 381-388.

Abou-EL-Enin, O.H., Fadel J.G and Mackill, D.J. (1999). Differences in chemical composition and fibre digestion of rice straw with, without, anhydrous ammonia from 53 rice varieties. Animal Feed Science Technology, 79: 129-136.

Adebowale, E.A. (1998). An overview of recent trends and developments in the use of unconventional feed ingredients for ruminant animals: applicability to the Nigerian conditions. *Proceedings of National Workshop on Alternative Formulations of Livestock Feeds in Nigeria,* organized by the Economic Affairs Office, The Presidency, held at ARMTI, Ilorin, 21-25 November 1988. pp. 544-578.

Adeparusi, E.O. (2001). Effect of processing on some minerals, anti-nutrients and nutritional composition of African yam bean. Journal Sustainable Environment, 3: 101-108.

Adu, I.F. and Lakpini, C.A.M. (1983). The utilization of dried poultry litter as protein supplement for growing yankassa sheep. Journal of Animal Production Resource, 3: 49 – 56. Aganga, A.A. and Tshwenyane, S.O. (2003). Lucerne, lablab and Leucaena leucocephala forages: Production and utilization for livestock production. Pakistan Journal of Nutrition, 2: 46-

53.

Ajayi, F. T., Akande, S.R., Adegbite, A.A. and Idowu, B. (2009). Assessment of seven underutilized grain legume foliages as feed resources for ruminants. Livestock Research for Rural Development, 21(9): 149-156.

Alayu, H. (1987). Evaluation of the nutritive value of urea treated and cotton seed cake supplemented wheat straw. MSc thesis, University of Nairobi, Kenya. 154. pp.

Aldrich, J.M., Holden, L.A., Muller, L.D. and Varga, G.A. (1996). Rumen availabilities of nonstructural carbohydrate and protein estimated from in situ incubation of ingredients versus diets. Animal Feed Science Technology, 63: 257-271.

Alhassan, W.S. (1985). The potential of agro-industrial by-products and crop residues for sheep and goat production in Nigeria. Proceedings of the National Conference on Small Ruminant Production in Nigeria, (NCSRPN'85), Zaria. Pp. 165-183.

Alhassan, W.S., Karbo, N., Aboe, P.A.T. and Oppong-Anane, K. (1999). Ghana's Savanna Rangelands: Agroecology, current improvement and usage practices, research needs and sustainability criteria. National Agricultural Research Project. Council for Scientific and Industrial Research. Accra, Ghana, 134 – 156.

Amarteifio, J.O. and Moholo, O. (1998). The chemical composition of four legumes consumed in Botwana. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 11(4): 329-332.

Animut, G., Puchala, R., Goetsch, A.L., Patra, A.K., Sahlu, T., Varel, V.H. and Wells, J.(2008). Methane emission by goats consuming different sources of condensed tannins. AnimalFeed Science and Technology, 144: 228-241.

Antwi, C., Osafo, E.L.K., Fisher, D.S., Yacout, H.M., Donkoh, A., Hassan, A.A., Sobhy, S. M.M., Adu-Dapaah, H. and Salem, A.Z. M. (2014). Effects of pesticides applied in cowpea production on rumen microbial fermentation of cowpea haulms as reflected in in vitro gas production. South African journal of Animal Science, 44(3): 215-219.

AOAC (1990). Association of Official Analytical Chemists. Official methods of Analysis, fifteenth Edition; Suite 400, 2200 Wilson Boulevard, Arlington, Virginia 22201, USA.

Aredo, T. A. and Musimba, N. K. R. (2003). Study on the chemical composition, intake and digestibility of maize stover, tef straw and haricot bean haulms in Adami Tulu District, Ethiopia. Kasetsart Journal, 401.

Aregheore, E.M. (2007). Voluntary intake, nutrient digestibility and nutritive value of foliage of fluted pumpkin (*Talfairia occidentialis*) - haylage mixtures by goats. Livestock Research for Rural Development. Volume 19, Article #56. Retrieved September 21, 2016, from http://www.lrrd.org/lrrd19/4/areg19056.htm

Aregheore, E.M. (2009). Country Pasture/Forage Resources Profiles: Nigeria. Food and Agriculture Organisation of the United Nations, Italy, 42.

Aregheore, E.M. and Perera, D. (2004). Effect of Supplementation of a Basal Diet of Maize Stover with *Erythrina variegata*, *Gliricidia sepium* or *Leucaena leucocephala* on Feed Intake and Digestibility by Goats. Tropical Animal Health and Production, 36 (2): 175-189.

Arieli, A. (1997). Whole cottonseed in dairy cattle feeding: a review. Animal Feed Science Technology, 72: 97-110.

Assefa, G. (2007). Evaluation of Tagasaste (Chamaecytisus palmensis) as forage for ruminants. PhD dissertation. Humboldt-University of Berlin, Germany, p 213.

Awad, O. A. and Elhadi, O. A. (2010). Seasonal variability in nutritive value of ruminant diets under open grazing system in the semi-arid rangeland of Sudan (South Darfur State). Agriculture and Biology Journal of North America, 1(3): 243-249.

Babayemi, O.J., Ajayi, F.T., Taiwo, A.A., Bamikole, M.A. and Fajimi, A.K. (2006).

Performance of West African dwarf goats fed *Panicum maximum* and concentrate diets supplemented with Lablab (*Lablab purpureus*), Leucaena (*Leucaena leucocephalla*) and Gliricidia (*Gliricidia sepium*) foliages. Nigerian Journal of Animal Production, 33: 102 – 111.

Ball, B.M., Collins, M., Lacefield, G.D., Martin, N.P., Mertens, D.A., Olson, K.E. and Wolf

M.W. (2001). Understanding forage quality. American farm Bureau federation publication, 1(01).

Baloyi, J.J., Ngongoni, N.T. and Hamudikuwanda, H. (2006). Voluntary intake, nitrogen metabolism and rumen fermentation patterns in sheep given cowpea, silverleaf desmodium and fine-stem stylo legume hays as supplementary feeds to natural pasture hay. Africa Journal of Range and Forage Science, 23 (3): 191-195.

Barro, C. and Ribeiro, A. (1983). The study of *Clitoria ternatea* L. Hay as a forage alternative in tropical countries. Evolution of the chemical composition at four different growth stages. Journal of the Science of Food Agriculture, 34: 780-782.

Basu, S., Mayes, S., Davey, M., Roberts, J.A., Azam-Ali, S.N., Mithen, R. and Pasquet, R.S.,
(2007a). Inheritance of 'domestication' traits in Bambara groundnut (Vigna subterranea (L.: Verdc.). Euphytica, 157: 59-68.

Bauchop, T. (1981). The role of anaerobic fungi in rumen fibre digestion. Agriculture and Environment, 6: 333-348.

Beever, D.E. (1982). Protein utilization from pasture. *In*: T. W. Griffiths and M. F. Maguire (Ed.) Forage Protein Conservation and Utilization. Commission of the European Communities, Dublin, Ireland. pp. 99. Begemann, F. (1988). Ecogeographic differentiation of Bambara groundnut (Vigna subterranea) in the collection of the International Institute of Tropical Agriculture (IITA). PhD thesis. Giessen, Germany.

Berger, L.L., Fahey, G.C., Bourquin L.D. and Tilgeyer, E.C. (1994). Modification of forage quality after harvest. In: Forage Quality, Evaluation, and Utilisation (Ed. G. C. Fahey). American Society of Agronomy, Inc, Madison, USA. pp. 922-966.

Beuvink, J.M.W. and Spoelstra, S.F. (1992). Interactions between substrate, fermentation endproducts, buffering systems and gas production up fermentation of different carbohydrates by mixed rumen microorganisms in vitro. Journal of Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology, 37: 505-509.

Blümmel, M., Khan, A.A., Vadez, V., Hash, C.T. and Rai, K.N. (2010). Variability in stover quality traits in commercial hybrids of pearl millet Pennisetum glaucum (L.) R. Br.) and grainstover trait relationships. Animal Nutrition Feed and Technology, 10: 29-38.

Blümmel, M., Makkar, H.P.S. and Becker, K. (1997). In vitro gas production: a technique revisited. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition, 77: 24-34.

Blümmel, M., Steingass, H. and Becker, K. (1997). The relationship between in vitro gas production, in vitro microbial biomass yield and 15 N incorporation and its implications for the prediction of voluntary feed intake of roughages. British Journal of Nutrition, 77: 911-921.

Bonsi, M.L.K., Osuji, P.O., Nsahlai, I.V. and Tuah, A.K. (1994). Graded levels of Sesbania sesban and Leucaena leucocephala as supplements to teff straw given to Ethiopian Menz sheep. Animal Production, 59: 235-244. NO BADW

WJSANE

Broderick, G.A. (1994). Quantifying forage protein quality. In: Fahey, G.C. (Ed.), Forage Quality, Evaluation and Utilization. ASA/CSSA/SSAA, Madison, WI. pp. 200–228.

Broderick, G.A. and Merchen, N.R. (1992). Markers for quantifying microbial protein synthesis in the rumen. Journal of Dairy Science, 75:2618.

Broderick, G.A., Wallace, R.J. and Ørskov, E.R. (1991). Control of rate and extent of protein degradation. In: Physiological Aspects of Digestion and Metabolism in Ruminants: Proceeding of the Seventh International Symposium on Ruminant Physiology. Eds. Tsuda, T., Sasaki, Y. and Kawashima, R. Academic Press, New York. pp.541-592.

Broderick, G.A., Wallace, R.J., Ørskov, E.R. and Hansen, L. (1988). Comparison of estimates of ruminal protein degradation by in vitro and in situ methods. Journal of Animal Science, 66: 1739–1745.

Brooker, J.D., Lum, D.K., Miller, S. and O'Donovan, L. (1993). Rumen microorganisms as providers of high quality protein. In: Increasing Livestock Production through Utilization of Local Resources. Editor, Guo Tingshuang, Ministry of Agriculture, China.

Brough, S.H. and Azam-Ali, S.N. (1992). The effect of soil moisture on the proximate composition of Bambara groundnut (Vigna subterranea L. Verdc). Journal of Science of Food and Agriculture, 60: 197-203.

Buckles, D. (1995). Velvet bean: A "new" plant with a history. Economic Botany, 49(1):13–25. Butterworth, M.H. and Mosi, A. (1986). The intake and digestibility by sheep of oat straw and maize stover offered with different levels of noug (Guizotia abyssinica) meal. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 16: 99- 107.

Calzado, J. F. and Rolz, C. (1990). Estimation of the growth rate of *Pleurotus* on stocked straw. Journal of Fermenting Bioenergy, 69: 70-71. NO BADH

WJSANE

AP

Chandrasekharaiah, M., Reddy, M.R. and Reddy, G.V.N. (1996). Effect of feeding urea treated maize stover on growth and nutrient utilization by sheep and goats. Small Ruminant

Research, 22(2): 141-147. **Chaudhry, A. S. and Miller, E.L. (1996).** The effect of sodium hydroxide and alkaline hydrogen peroxide on chemical composition of wheat straw and voluntary intake, growth and digesta kinetics in store lambs. Animal Feed Science Technology, 60: 69-86.

Cheng, K.J., Forsberg, C.W., Minato, H. and Costerton, J.W. (1990). Microbial ecology and physiology if feed degradation within the rumen. In Physiological Aspects of Digestion and Metabolism in Ruminants (eds. T. Tsuda. Y. Sasaki and R. Kawashima). Academic Press, San Diego, USA. pp. 594-624.

Cheng, K.J., Stewart, C.S., Dinsdale, D. and Costerton, J.W. (1983/84). Electron microscopy of bacteria involved in the digestion of plant cell walls. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 10: 93-120.

Chijioke, O.B., Ifeanyi, U.M. and Blessing, A.C. (2010). Comparative study on growth and development of some accessions of local Germplasm of Bambara groundnut (*Vigna subterrenea* L. Verdc.) of Nigeria in two cropping seasons. Journal of Crop Science Biotechnology, 13: 21. Cronje, P.B. and Weites, E. (1990). Live mass, carcass and wool growth responses to supplementation of a roughage diet with sources of protein and energy in South African Mutton Merino Lambs. South Africa Journal of Animal Science, 20: 161-168.

D'Mello, J.F.P and Devendra, C. (1995). Tropical Legumes In Animal Nutrition. CAB International

Dewhurst, R.J., Delaby, L., Moloney, A., Boland, T. and Lewis, E. (2009). Nutritive value of forage legumes used for grazing and silage. Irish Journal of Agricultural Food Resource, 48(2):

WJ SANE NO

167-187.

Dewhurst, R.J., Fisher, W.J., Tweed, J.K.S. and Wilkins, R.J. (2003). Comparison of grass and legume silages for milk production. 1. Production responses with different levels of concentrate. Journal of Dairy Science, 86: 2598–2611.

Dhanoa, M.S., France, J., Crompton, L.A., Mauricio, R.M., Kebreab, E., Mills, J.A.N., Sanderson, R., Dijkstra, J. and Lopez, S. (2004). Technical note: A proposed method to determine the extent of degradation of a feed in the rumen from the degradation profile.

Duttan, N., Sharma, K. and Hasan, Q.Z. (1999). Effect of supplementation of rice straw with Leucaena leucocephala and Prosopis cineraria leaves on nutrient utilization by goats. AsianAustralian Journal of Science, 12(5):742–746.

Egan, A.R. (1997). Technological constraints and opportunities in relation to class of livestock and production objectives. In: Renard, C. (ed). Crop residues in sustainable mixed crop or livestock farming systems. CAB, Wallingford, UK. pp. 7-22.

Ehoche O.W., Barje, P.P., Chiezey, N.P., Rekwot, P.I., Adeyinka, I.A., Okaiyeto, P.O., Lufadeju, Balogun, R.O., Akinpelumi, O.P., Oyedipe, E.O. and Agymang, K. (2001). Effects of feed supplementation and helmith control on productivity of Bunaji cattle under agro-pastoral management system. Tropical Journal of Animal Science, 4: 41 – 50.

Ehoche, O.W. (2002). Feeding strategies for improving, milk production. In Fanimo A.O and Olanite J.A (eds). Contributory role of Animal Production in national development. Proceedings of the 7th annual conference of Animal Science Association of Nigeria held at the University of Agriculture Abeokuta, Nigeria. 16-19 -19-26.

Eroarome, M.A. (2002). Voluntary intake and digestibility of fresh, wilted, and dry leucaena (*Leucaena leucocephala*) at four levels to a basal diet of guinea grass (*Panicum maximum*) Asian-Australian Journal of Animal Science, 15(8): 1139–1146.

Fadel Elseed, A.M.A., Sekine, J., Hishinuma M. and Hamana, K. (2003). Effects of ammonia, urea plus calcium hydroxide and animal urine treatments on chemical composition and *in sacco* degradability of rice straw. Asian-Australian Journal of Animal Science, 16: 68-373.

Fasoyiro, S.B., Ajibade, S.R., Omole, A.J., Adeniyan, O.N. and Farinde, E.O. (2004). Proximate, minerals and anti-nutritional factors of some under-utilized grain legumes in south western Nigeria. Nutrition and Food Science, 36: (1) 18- 23.

Fetuga, B.L., Oluyemi, J.A., Adekoya, A.A. and Oyenuga, V.A. (1975). A preliminary evaluation of rubber seed, beniseed and Bambara groundnut as essential amino acid sources for chicks. Nigerian Agricultural Journal, 12(1): 39-51.

Fraser, M.D., Speijers, M.H.M., Theobald, V.J., Fychan, R. and Jones, R. (2004). Production performance and meat quality of grazing lambs finished on red clover, lucerne or perennial ryegrass swards. Grass and Forage Science, 59: 345–356.

Getachew, G., DePeters, E.J. and Robinson, P.H. (2004). In vitro gas production provides effective method for assessing ruminant feeds. California Agriculture, 58(1): 54-58.

Goodchild, A.V. (1990). Use of leguminous browse foliage to supplement low quality Roughages for ruminants. University of Guensland.

Groff, E.B. and Wu, Z. (2005). Milk production and nitrogen excretion of dairy cows fed different amounts of protein and varying proportions of alfalfa and corn silage. Journal of Dairy Science, 88: 3619–3632.

Gutteridge, R. C. and Shelton, H. M., (1994). Forage tree legumes in tropical agriculture. The Tropical Grassland Society of Australia. Harricharan, H.J., Morris, J. and Devers, C. (1988). Mineral content of some tropical forage legumes. Tropical Agriculture (Trinidad), 65(2): 132-136.
Harris, S.L., Auldist, M.J., Clark, D.A. and Jansen, E.B.L. (1998). Effect of white clover content in the diet on herbage intake, milk production and milk composition of New Zealand dairy cows housed indoors. Journal of Dairy Research, 65: 389–400.

Heller, J., Begemann, F. and Mushonga, J. (1997). Bambara groundnut (Vigna subterranea (L.) Verdc.). In: Promoting the conservation and use of underutilized and neglected crops. 9. Proceedings of the workshop on Conservation and Improvement of Bambara Groundnut (Vigna subterranea (L.) Verdc.), 14–16 November 1995, Harare, Zimbabwe. International Plant Genetic Resources Institute (IPGRI), Rome, Italy.

Hocking, P.J. (1994). Dry-matter production, mineral nutrient concentrations, and nutrient distribution and redistribution in irrigated spring water. Journal of Plant Nutrition 17; 1289-1308 https://equinenutritionnerd.com

Hungate, R.E. (1966). The Rumen and its Microbes. Academic Press, New York, NY.

Hvelplund, T. and Madsen, J. (1990). A study of the quantitative nitrogen system in the gastrotant new protein evaluation system for ruminants. The AAT intestinal tract, and the tant new protein evaluation system for ruminants. The AAT PBV system. Institute of Animal

Iheshiulor, O.O.M., Esonu, B.O., Chuwuka, O.K., Omede, A.A., Okoli, I.C. and Ogbuewu, I.P. (2011). Effects of Mycotoxins in Animal Nutrition: A Review. Asian Journal of Animal Sciences, 5: 19-33.

Jackson, M. G. (1977). Review article: The alkali treatment of straw. Animal Feed Science
Technology, 2: 105-130.
Jones, R.J. (1981). Does ruminal metabolism of mimosine explain the absence of Leucaena toxicity in Hawaii. Australia Veterinary Journal, 57: 55-56.

Jung, H. G. and Deetz, D. A., (1993). Cell wall lignification and degradability. In Forage cell wall structure and degradability (eds. H.G Jung, D.R. Buston, R.J. Hatfield and J. Ralph,). ASA- CSSA- SSSA. Madison, pp.315-346.

Jutzi, S.C. (1993). Animal feed research in eastern and southern Africa: priorities and trends. Animal Resource Development, 37: 38-78.

Kabatange, M.A. and Shayo C.M. (1991). Rumen degradation of maize stover as influenced by Leucaena hay supplementation. Livestock. Resource of Rural Development 3(2) June 1991. http://ww.lrrd.org/lrrd3/2/sarec1.htm. 7/15/2009.

Kathaperumal, V., Murugan, M. and Thirumali, S. (1988). Evaluation of raintree fruit meal as feed for sheep. Indian Veterinary Journal, 65: 404 – 406.

Khazaal, K. and Ørskov, E.R. (1993). Potentiality of the gas production technique in comparison to nylon bag for the prediction of animal performance. Proc. VII World Conference on Animal Production. University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada.

Khazaal, K.A., Dentinho, M.T., Ribeiro, R. and Ørskov, E.R. (1993). A comparison of gas production during incubation with rumen contents in vitro and nylon bag degradability as predictors of the apparent digestibility in vivo and voluntary intake of hays. Animal Production, 57: 105-112.

Klopfenstein, T.J., Mass, R.A., Creighton, K.W. and Patterson, H.H. (2001). Estimating forage protein degradation in the rumen. Journal of Animal Science 79 (E. Suppl.), E208-E217.

Klu, G.Y.P., Amoatey, H.M., Bansa, D. and Kumaeja, F.K. (2001). Cultivation and use of African yam bean (Sphenostylis stenocarpa ex A Rich) in the Volta region of Chana. The Journal of Food Technology in Africa, 6 (3).

Konlan, S. P., Ayantunde, A. A., Addah, W. and Dei, K. H. (2016). Evaluation of Feed Resource Availability for Ruminant Production in Northern Ghana. International Journal of Livestock Research, 6(6): 39-59.

Kosgey, I.S. and Okeyo, A.M. (2007). Genetic improvement of small ruminants in low-input, small-holder production systems: technical and infrastructural issues: Small Ruminant Research, 70(1): 76-88.

Krebs, G., Leng, R.A. and Nolan, J.V. (1989). Effect on bacterial kinetics in the rumen of eliminating rumen or supplementing with soya bean meal or urea in sheep fed on low protein fibrous feed. In *The Role of Protozoa and Fungi in Ruminant Digestion* 187 (eds. J. V. Nolan, R.

A. Leng and D. I. Demeyer). Armidale, Australia: Penambul Books pp. 199-210.

Krishanmoorthy, U., Rymer, C. and Robinson, P.H. (2005). The in vitro gas production technique: Limitations and opportunities. Editorial/ Animal Feed Science Technology, 123-124: 1-7.

Krishnamoorthy, U., Soller, H., Steingass, H. and Menke, K.H. (1995). Energy and protein evaluation of tropical feedstuffs for whole tract and ruminal digestion by chemical analyses and rumen inoculum studies in vitro. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 52: 177-188.

Lee, M.R.F. Harris, L.J. and Moorby, J.M. (2002). Rumen metabolism and nitrogen flow to the small intestine in steers offered *Lolium perenne* containing different levels of water-soluble carbohydrate. Animal Science, 74(3): 587-596.

Leng, R.A. (1990). Factors affecting the utilization of 'poor quality' forages by ruminants particularly under tropical conditions. Nutritional Research Review, 3: 277-303.

Lindberg, J.E. (1985). Estimation of rumen degradability of feed proteins with the *in sacco* technique and various in vitro methods: a review. Acta Agriculture Scand., 25 (Suppl.): 64-97.

Linnemann, A.R. and Azam-Ali, S.N. (1993). Bambara groundnut (Vigna subterranea L. Verdc). In: Under-utilised Crops Series. II. Vegetable and Pulses. Chapman and Hall, London.

Liu, J.X., Susenbeth, A. and Südekum, K.H. (2002). *In vitro* gas production measurements to evaluate interactions between untreated and chemically treated rice straws, grass hay, and mulberry leaves. Journal of Animal Science, 80: 517-524.

Lund, P., Weisbjerg, M.R., Hvelplund, T. and Knudsen, K.E.B. (2007). Determination of digestibility of different forages in dairy cows using indigestible NDF as marker. Acta Agricultural Scandal Section A, 57(1): 16-29.

M. S. (2007). Meteorological Services Annual Report. Ghana. pp. 3 – 5.

Madsen, J. and Hvelplund, T. (1985). Protein degradation in the rumen. A comparison between in vivo, nylon bag, in vitro and buffer measurements. Acta Agriculture Scand. 25(Suppl.): 103124. Mahesh, M.S. and Mohini, M. (2013). Biological treatment of crop residues for ruminant feeding: a review. Africa Journal Biotechnology, 12: 4221-4231.

Makkar, H.P.S. (1991). Ant-nutritional factors in food for livestock. In Animal Production in Developing Countries. Proceedings of symposium BSAP occasional publication no. 16. Manyuchi. B., Orskov, E.R. and Kay, R.N.B. (1994). Effects of feeding small amounts of ammonia treated straw on degradation rate and intake of untreated straw. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 38: 293-304.

Marley, C.L., Fychan, R., Fraer, M.D., Sanderson, R. and Jones, R. (2007). Effects of feeding different ensiled forages on the productivity and nutrient-use efficiency of finishing lambs. Journal of the British Grassland Society, 1365-2494.

Marten, G.C. and Barnes, R.F. (1980). Prediction of energy digestibility of forages with in vitro rumen fermentation and fungal enzyme systems. In: Pigden, W.J., Balch, C.C., Graham, M. (Eds.),

Proceedings of a Workshop held in Ottawa on Standardization of Analytical Methodology for Feeds, Ottawa, Canada, 12–14 March 1979. IDRC and IUNS, Canada. pp. 61–71.

Martin-Orou, S.M., Balcells, J., Vicente, F. and Castrillo, C. (2000). Influence of dietary degradable protein supply on rumen characteristics and carbohydrate fermentation in cattle offered high-grain diets. Animal Feed Science Technology, 88: 59-77.

Masters, D.G., Stewart, C.A., Mata, G. and Adams, N.R. (1996). Responses in wool and live weight when different sources of dietary protein are given to pregnant and lactating ewes. Journal of Animal Science, 62: 497-506.

McBee, R.H. (1953). Manometric method for the evaluation of microbial activity in the rumen with application to utilization of cellulose and hemicelluloses. Applied Microbiology, 1: 106- 110

McDonald, L.W. (1968). The nutrition of grazing animals. Nutrition Abstract and Review, 38: 381-400.

McDonald, P., Edward, R.A., Greenhalgh, G.F.D.F. and Morgan, C.A. (1996). Animal Nutrition. Longman Scientific and Technical, Harlow, UK. Pp. 155.

McMahon, L.R. Majak W. McAllister, T.A., Hall, J.W., Jones, G., Popp, J.D. and Cheng,

K.J. (1999). Effect of sainfoin on in vitro digestion of fresh alfalfa and bloat in steers. Canadan Journal of Animal Science 79:203–212 Van SOEST, P.J. Nutrition ecology of the ruminant. Ithaca: Comstock Publishing Associates, 1994. pp. 476.

McMeniman, N.P., Elliot, R. and Ash, A.J. (1988). Supplementation of rice straw with crop byproducts. I. Legume straw supplementation. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 19:43-53.

Mehanson, H., Butler, L. G. and Carlson, D. M. (1987). Dietary tannin and salivary proline rich protein: interaction, and defense mechanisms. Annual Review of Nutrition, 7: 400.

Menke, K. H. and Steingass, H. (1988). Estimation of the energetic feed value obtained from chemical analysis and in vitro gas production using rumen fluid. Animal Research. Development, 28: 7- 55.

Menke, K.H., Raab, L., Salewski, A., Steingass, H., Fritz, D. and Schneider, W. (1979). The estimation of the digestibility and metabolizable energy content of ruminant feedstuffs from the gas production when they are incubated with rumen liquor *in vitro*. Journal of Agricultural Science, 92: 217-222.

Minson, D.J. (1990). Forage in ruminant nutrition, Academic Press, San Diego. 483 pp. Monson, R.K., Moore, B.D., Ku, M.S.B. and Edwards, G.E. (1968). Co-function of C3- and C4-photosynthetic pathways in C3, C4 and C3, C4 intermediate *Flaveria* species. Planta, 168: 493-502.

Muck, R.E. (1987). Dry matter effects on alfalfa silage quality. 1. Nitrogen transformation. America Society of Agricultural Engineering, 30: 7–14.

National Research Council, (2001). Nutrient Requirements of Dairy Cattle, 7th rev. ed. Washington, D.C.; National Academic Press.

Ndlovu, L.R. (1991). Complementary of forages in ruminant digestion: Theoretical considerations. In The Complementarity of Feed Resources for Animal Production in Africa (eds. J. E. S. Stares, A. N. Said and J. A. Kategile). Proceedings of the joint Feed Resources Networks Workshop held in Gaborone, Botswana, 4-8 March 1991. ILCA, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia pp. 17-23.

Ndlovu, L.R. and Buchaman-Smith, J.G. (1985). Utilization of poor quality roughage by sheep: Effect of alfalfa supplementation on ruminal parameters, fibre digestion and rate of passage from the rumen. Canadian Journal of Animal Science, 65: 693-703. Ndlovu, L.R. and Hove, L. (1995). Intake, digestion and rumen parameters of goats fed mature veld hay ground with deep litter poultry manure and supplemented with graded levels of poorly managed groundnut hay. Livestock Research for Rural Development, (6):

http://www.lrrd.org/lrrd6/3/8.htm

Netemeyer, D.T., Bush, L.J. and Owens, F.N. (1980). Effect of particle size of soybean meal on protein utilization in steers and lactating cows. Journal of Dairy Science, 63: 574-578.

Ngamsaeng, A. (2005). Effects of supplementing local plants on rumen fermentation, microbial protein synthesis, digestibility and voluntary feed intake in beef steers. MSc. Thesis dissertation. Khon Kaen University, Khon Kaen, Thailand.

Ngwa, A.T. and Tawah, C.L. (2002). Effect of Supplementation with Leguminous Crop Residues or Concentrates on the Voluntary Intake and Performance of Kirdi Sheep. Tropical Animal Health and Production 34(1): 65-73.

Nicholson, J.W.G. (1989). Digestibility, nutritive value and feed intake. In: F Sundstal and E. Owen (editor), straw and other fibrous by-products as feed. Elsevier, Amsterdam. pp. 340 – 370. Nitipot, P. and K. Sommart, (2003). Evaluation of ruminant nutritive value of cassava Starch industry by-products, energy feed sources and roughages ruminants using in vitro gas Production Technique. In: Proceeding of annual agricultural seminar for year 2003, 27-28 January, KKU, pp. 179-190.

Norton B.W. (1994). Anti-nutritive and toxic factors in forage tree legumes. In: Gutteridge RC, Shelton HM (eds) Forage Tree Legumes in Tropical Agriculture. CAB International, Wallingford, Oxford. pp. 202–215.

Nsahliai, I.V. and Ummuna, N.N. (1996). *Sesbania* and *lablab* supplementation of oat hay basal diet fed to sheep with or without maize grain. Animal Feed Science and Technology 61: 275–289.

Nurfeta, A. (2010). Digestibility and nitrogen utilization in sheep fed enset (*Ensete ventricosum*) pseudostem or corm and graded levels of *Desmodium intortum* hay to wheat straw-based diets. Journal of Animal Physiology and Animal Nutrition, 94(6): 773-779.

Oduro, I., Ellis, W.O. and Owusu, D. (2008). Nutritional potential of two leafy vegetables: *Moringa oleifera* and *Impomoea batatas* leaves. Scientific Research and Essay, 3(2): 57-60.

Onwubiko, N. C., Uguru, M. I., Ngwuta, A. A., Inyang, E. T. and Nnajiemere, O. J. (2011). Floral biology of Bambara groundnut [*Vigna subterranea* (L.) Verdc]. Journal of Plant Breeding and Crop Science, 3(11): 293-295.

Oosting, S.J. (1993). Wheat straw as ruminant feed. Effect of supplementation and ammonia treatment on voluntary feed intake and nutrient availability. PhD thesis, Agricultural University of Wageningen, The Netherlands. 232. pp.

Orpin, C.G. (1983). The role of ciliate protozoa and fungi in the rumen digestion of plant cell walls. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 10: 121-143.

Orpin, C.G. (1984). Fungi in ruminant degradation. In *Agricultural Science Seminar;* Degradation of plant cell-wall material, Agricultural Research Council, London. pp. 37-46.

Ørskov, E.R. (1982). Protein in Ruminants. Academic press Inc. London England. Ørskov, E.R. (1992). Protein Nutrition in Ruminants. 2nd ed. Academic Press Ltd.

Ørskov, E.R. and Dolberg, F. (1984). Recent advances in ruminant nutrition and their relevance to milk production in developing countries. In Milk production in developing countries. Proceedings of a conference held in Edinburgh, Centre for Tropical Veterinary Medecine, 2-6 April 1984. Rowett Research Institute, Aberdeen, UK. pp. 177-192.

Osuji, P.O. (1974). The physiology of eating and the energy expenditure of the ruminant at pasture. J. Range Management, 27: 437-443. **Owen, E. and Jayasuriaya, M.C.N. (1989).** Recent developments in chemical treatment of roughages and their relevance to animal production in developing countries. IN: Feeding Strategies for Improving Productivity of Ruminant Livestock in Developing Countries. International Atomic Energy Agency, Vienna, pp. 205-230

Ponnampalam, E.N., Dixon, R.M., Hosking, B.J. and Egan, A.R. (2004). Intake, growth and carcass characteristics of lambs consuming low digestible hay and cereal grain. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 114: 31–41.

Poppi, D.P. and McLennan, S.R. (1995). Protein and energy utilisation by ruminants at pasture. Journal of Animal Science, 73: 278-290.

Preston T.R. (1995). Tropical animal feeding. A manual for research workers. FAO Animal

ProductionandHealthPaper,126.FAO.Rome. http://www.fao.org/DOCREP/003/V9327E/V9327E00.HTM

Preston, T.R. and Leng, R.A. (1987). Matchingruminant production systems with available resources in the tropics and sub-tropics. University of Armidale Press, Armidale: New South

Wales, Australia. 124 pp.
Reed, B.A. and Brown, D.L. (1988). Feeding California's dairy goats. California Agriculture, 42
(1): 8-9.

Russell, J.B. and Hespell, R.B. (1981). Microbial rumen fermentation. Journal of Dairy Science, 64: 1153.

Rymer, C., Huntington, J.A. and Lawrence, T.L.J. (2005). (Eds.), *In Vitro* Techniques for Measuring Nutrient Supply to Ruminants, Occasional Publication, No.22. British Socienty of Animal Science, Edinburgh, UK, pp. 215-216.

Scalbert, A. (1991). Anti-microbial properties of tannins. Phytochemistry, 30: 3875 – 3883.

Schiere, J.B. (2010). Cereal straws as ruminant feeds: problems and prospects revisited. Animal Nutrition Feed and Technology, 10: 127-153.

Schiere, J.B. and Ibrahim, M.N.M. (1989). Feeding of urea-ammonia treated rice straw: A compilation of miscellaneous reports produced by the Straw Utilization Project (Sri Lanka). Pudoc, Wageningen.

Schwab, C.G., Boucher, S.E. and Sloan, B.K. (2007). Metabolizable protein and amino acid nutrition of the cow: Where are we in Minnesota Nutrition Conference, 2007.

Selim, A.S.M., Pan, J., Suzuki, T., Ueda, K., Kobayashi, Y. and Tanaka, K. (2002).

Postprandial changes in particle associated ruminal bacteria in sheep fed ammoniated rice straw.

Animal Feed Science Technology, 19: 227-287.

Selim, A.S.M., Pan, J., Takano, T., Suzuki, T., Koike, S., Kobayashi, Y. and Tanaka, K. (2004). Effect of ammonia treatment on physical strength of rice straw, distribution of straw particles and particle-associated bacteria in sheep rumen. Animal Feed Science Technology, 115:

117-128.

Siddons, R.C., Paradine, J., Gale, D.L. and Evans, R.T. (1985). Estimation of the degradability of dietary protein in the sheep rumen by *in vivo* and in vitro procedures. British Journal of Nutrition, 54: 545-561.

Sileshi, Z.E., Owen, M.S., Dhanoa, M.S. and Theodorou, M.K. (1996). Prediction of in situ rumen dry matter disappearance of Ethiopian forages from an *in vitro* gas production technique using a pressure transducer, chemical analyses or *in vitro* digestibility. Journal of Animal Feed Science Technology, 61: 73-87.

Silva, A. and Ørskov, E.R. (1985). Effect of unmolassed sugar beet pulp on the rate of straw degradation in the rumen of sheep given barley straw. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society 44: 50A.

Silva, A. T. and Ørskov, E R. (1988). The effect of five different supplements on the degradation of straw in sheep given untreated barley straw. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 19: 289298.

Silva, A.T. and Orskov, E.R. (1988). Fibre degradation in the rumens of animals receiving hay, untreated or ammonia-treated straw. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 19: 277-287. Sloan,

B.K., Rowlinson, P. and Armstrong, D.G. (1988). The influence of a formulated excess ofrumen degradable protein or undegradable protein on milk production in dairy cows inearly lactation. Animal Production 46: 13-22.

Speijers, M.H.M., Fraser, M.D., Theobald, V.J. and Haresign, W. (2004). The effects of grazing forage legumes on the performance of finishing lambs. Journal of Agricultural Science (Cambridge) 142: 483–493.

Stallings, C.C., Acosta, Y.M. and Polan, C.E. (1991). Predicting diet degradability from individual ingredient estimations in diets containing barley silages. Journal of Dairy Science, 74: 3486-3491.

Stern, M.D., Varga, G.A., Clark, J.H., Firkins, J.L., Huber, J.T., and Palmquist, D.L. (1994). Evaluation of chemical and physical properties of feeds that affect protein metabolism in the rumen. Journal of Dairy Science, 77: 2762–2786.

Sundstøl, F. and Coxworth, E.M. (1984). Ammonia treatment. In: Straw and Other Fibrous
Byproducts as Feed (Ed. F. Sundstøl and E. Owen). Developments in Animal Veterinary Sciences,
14. Elsevier, Amsterdam. pp. 196-247.

Sundstol, F. and Owen, E. (editors) (1984). Straw and Other Fibrous By- products as Feed, Elsevier, Amsterdam.

Swaminathan, K., Chae, W.B., Mitros, T., Varala, K., Xie, L., Barling, A., Glowacka, K., Hall, M., Jezowsky, S., Ming, R., Hudson, M., Juvik, J.A., Rokhsar, D.S. and Moose, S.P. (2012). A framework genetic map for Miscanthus sinensis from RNA-seq-based markers shows recent tetraploidy. BMC Genomics, 13: 1-17.

Tamminga, S. (1979). Protein degradation in the forestomachs of ruminants. Journal of Animal Science, 49: 1615-1630.

Tamminga, S. (1992). Nutrition management of dairy cows as a contribution to pollution control.Journal of Dairy Science, 75: 345.

Tamminga, S., Ketelaar, R. and van Vuuren, A.M. (1991). Degradation of nitrogenous compounds in conserved forages in the rumen of dairy cows. Grass Forage Science, 46: 427.
Teferedegne, B. (2000). New perspectives on the use of tropical plants to improve ruminant nutrition. Proceedings of the Nutrition Society (2000), 59: 209 – 214.

The emission by goats consuming different sources of condensed tannins. Animal feed Science and Technology, 144: 228-241.

Theodorou, M.K., Williams, B.A., Dhanoa, M.S. McAllan, A.B. and France, J. (1994). A simple gas production method using pressure transducer to determine the fermentation kenetics of ruminant feeds. Animal Feed Science and Technology, 48: 185-197.

Tilley, J.M. and Terry, R.A. (1963). A two stage technique for the *in vitro* digestion of forage crops. Journal of British Grassland Society, 18: 104-111.

Tolera, A. and Sundstøl, F. (2000). Supplementation of graded level of Desmodium intortum hay to sheep feeding on maize stover harvested at three stages of maturity. Animal Feed Science Technology 85: 239–257.

Topps, J. and Oliver, J. (1993). Animal Foods of Central Africa. Zimbabwe Agricultural Journal, Technical Handbook No. 2. Revised edition. pp. 67-68.

Topps, J.H. (1995). Forage legumes as protein supplements to poor quality diets in the semi-arid tropics. In *Rumen Ecology Research Planning* (eds. R. J. Wallace and A. Lahlou-Kassi).

Proceedings of a Workshop held at ILRI, Addis Ababa, Ethiopia, 13-18 March 1995. Pp. 183-190.

Umunna, N.N., Osuji, P.O., Nsahlai, I.V., Khalili, H. and Saleem, M.A. (1995). Effect of supplementing oat hay with lablab, sesbania, tagasaste or wheat middlings on the voluntary intake, N utilisation and weight gain of Ethiopian Menz sheep. Small Ruminant Research, 18: 113-120.

Undi, M., Kawonga, K.C. and Musendo, R.M. (2001). Nutritive value of maize/pasture legume mixtures as dry season supplementation for sheep. Small Ruminant Resources, 40(3): 261-267.

Vadiveloo, J. (2003). The effect of agronomic improvement and urea treatment on the nutritional value of Malaysian rice straw varieties. Animal Feed Science Technology, 108: 33-146. Van Soest, P.J. (1994). Nutrition ecology of ruminants. 2nd Edition. Comstock Publishing Associates, Cornell University Press, Ithaca, NY.

Van Straalen, W.M. and Tamminga, S. (1990). Protein degradation of ruminant diets. In: Feedstuff Evaluation. Eds. Wiseman, J., and Cole. D.J.A., Butterworths, London. pp. 55-72.

Vanstraalen, W.M. and Tamminga, S. (1990). Protein degradation of ruminant diets. Journal of Dairy Science, 76: 2970-2981.

Varga, G.A. and Kolver, E.S. (1997). Microbial and Animal Limitations to Fiber Digestion and Utilization. Journal of Nutrition, 127: 819-823.
Von Keyserlingk, M.A.G., Swift, M.L., Puchala, R. and Shelford. J. A. (1996). Degradability characteristics of dry matter and crude protein of forages in ruminants. Animal Feed Science Technology, 57: 291–311.

Wallace, R.J. and Cotta, M.A. (1988). Metabolism of nitrogen containing compounds. In: The Rumen Microbial Ecosystem. Ed. Hobson, P.N. Elsevier Science Publishers, London and New York. pp. 217-249.

Walli, T.K. (2004). Straws as important feed resource under sustainable crop-dairy production system. Indian Dairyman, 56: 35-43.

Wilkins, J.R. (1974). Pressure transducer method for measuring gas production by microorganisms. Applied Microbiology, 27: 35-140.

Wora-Anu, S., Wanapat, M., Wachirapakorn, C. and Nontaso, N. (2000). Effect of roughage to concentrate ratio on ruminal ecology and voluntary feed intake in cattle and buffaloes fed on urea-treated rice straw. In: proceedings of the 9th congress of the Asian-Australasian Association of Animal Production Societies. 13, University of New South Wales, Sydney. pp. 236.

Woyengo, T.A., Gachuiri C.K., Wahome, R.G. and Mbugua, P.N. (2004). Effect of supplementation and urea treatment on utilization of maize stover by Red Maasai sheep. South African Journal of Animal Science, 34 (1): 23-30. http://www.sasas.co.za/Sajas.html.

Yahaya, M.S.J., Takahashi, S., Matsuoka, A., Kibon and D.B. Dibal (2000). Evaluation of arid region browse species from north eastern Nigeria using pen fed goats. Small Ruminant Research, 38: 83-86.

Yates, N.G. (1984). Intraruminal variation in cellulose digestion in the bovine in relation to microbial colonization and activity. In Ruminant physiology; Concepts and Consequences (eds. S. K. Baker, J. M. Gawthorne, J. B. Mackintosh and D. B. Purser). School of Agriculture, University of Western Australia. pp. 139-148.

Yuangklang, C., Wanapat, M. and Wachirapako rn, C. (2005). Effects of pelleted sugarcane tops on voluntary feed intake, digestibility and rumen fermentation in beef cattle. AsiaAustralasian Journal of Animal Science, 1: 22.

APPENDIXES

PROCEDURES

Appendix 1: The GLM Procedures on Dry Matter

Table A: Analysis of Variance	for Dr	y Matter	151
Source of variation	DF	Sum of squares Mean Squares F Value	P Value
30	and the second s		01/

Animal stratum

3 23.237 7.746 2.83

Period stratum	3	30.275	10.092	3.68	
Animal Period stratum		KN	IU	S	Т
Treatment	3	5.331	1.777	0.65	0.612
Residual	6	16.449	2.741	1.20	
Animal Period.*Units* stratum	22	N			
	32				
		73.061	2.283		
Total	47	148.354	24		
	-		5-1	-	

Appendix 2: The GLM and Mixed Procedures of the chemical composition of four varieties of Bambara groundnut haulm

Table A. Analysis of Variance for crude protein

Source of variation	DF	Sum of Squares	Mean Squares	F Value	Pvalue
Treatment	48	567.7296	11.8277	19.78	0.001
Residual	49	2 <mark>9.3004</mark>	0.5980	Total	
97 597.0300					

Source of variation	DF	Sum of Square	Mean Squares F. Val	ue PValue
Treatment	48	7670.98	159.81 2.16	
0.004				
Residual	49	3630.34	74.09 Total	
97 11301.32				

Table B. Analysis of Variance for NDF

Table C. Analysis of Variance for ADF

Source of variation	DF	Sum of Squares	Mean Squares	F. Value	PValue
Treatment	48	3998.230	83.296	15.04	8° -
0.001		2			-1
Residual	49	271.299	2		3
Total	97	4269.529	5.537	40.	9
	21			SA	
	Z	SANE	NO		

Table D. Analysis of Variance for ASH							
Source of variation	DF	Sum of Squares	Mean Squares	F. Value	P-		
Value				_			
Treatment	48	1195.632	24.909	12.76	0.001		
Residual	49	95.630	1.952				
Total	97	1291.262					

Appendix 3: The GLM Procedures for Bambara groundnut haulm on maize stover intake (g/d) Table A. Analysis of Variance on Bambara groundnut haulm intake

Source of variation	DF Sum of Squares Mean Squares F. Value P-Value
Animal stratum	
AP3	3 0.031764 0.010588 1.91
Period stratum	3 0.008331 0.002777 0.50



Animal. Period.*Units* strat	32	0.101867	0.003183	JS	T
Total	47	0.988900	4	_	
		X			
Table C. Analysis of Varia	40				13
Source of variation	DF	Sum of Squar	res Mean Squa	ares F. Va	lue P-Value
Animal stratum		la	6		
	3	0.386722	0.128907	23.17	
Period stratum	3	0. <mark>5</mark> 64739	0.188246	33.84	T
Animal. Period stratum	200	7		5	BADY
Treatment	3	0.049656	0.016552	2.98	0.119
Residual	6	0.033378	0.005563	0.90	

Animal. Period.*Units* stratum

	32				
	- 1	0.197417	0.006169	ICT	101)
	- 1	$\langle \rangle$			
			V V	\sim 1	
Total	47	1.231912			
Appendix 4: The GLM Pro	cedures for	concentration	n of Nitrogen i	in urine and Fece	es Table
A: Analysis of variation	DF	Sum of Squar	es Mean Sour	ares F Value P	Value
		built of bquu			····
Animal stratum	R	E.	XFE	355	3
	3	4.4613	1.4871	3.06	
Period stratum	3	4.5416	1.5139	3.12	्र
Animal Period stratum	-		2		33
Treatment	3	1.1364	0.3788	0.78 0.54	7
Treatment Residual	36	1.1364 2.9137	0.3788 0.4856	0.78 0.54 1.78	7
Treatment Residual	3 6	1.1364 2.9137	0.3788 0.4856	0.78 0.54 1.78	7

Animal Period.*Units* stratum

	32	8.7510	0.2735	IS	Т
Total	47	21.8041	194		
Table B: Analysis of Variand Source of variation	ce on Fec DF	es Sum of Squar	res Mean Squa	ares F. V	falue P. Value
Animal stratum	B	4	*	×2	2
	3	2.47872	0.82624	2.03	
Period stratum	3	11.19297	3.73099	9.16	3
Animal Period stratum	2			-	1 AN
Treatment	3	0.51755	0.17252	0.42	0.743
Residual	6	2.44489	0.40748	6.54	2

Animal Period.*Units* stratum



Appendix 5: The GLM Procedures on Digestibility Coefficient

Table A: Analysis of Variance	for Dig	estibility Coe	fficient	2200		
Source of variation	DF Sum of Squares Mean Squares F Value P Value					
Period stratum	3	9633.3	3211.1	3.47	Terror and the second s	
Animal stratum	3	3153.1	1051.0	1.14	BADYNE	
	N	JSA	NE N	0		
Period Animal stratum						
Treatment	3	21762.3	7254.1	7.84	0.017	

Residual	6						
		5554.8	925.8	2.47			
Period Animal.*Units* stratum	32	11999.1	375.0	JS	T		
Total	47	52102.4	2				
			2				
				S.	1		
Annon din G. The CLM Dready	3		t and Weight	Cair	H		
Appendix 6: The GLM Procedu	res or	i initiai weign	it and weight	Gain			
Table A: Analysis of Variance f	or ini	tial weight	1	1	-		
Source of variation	DF	Sum Squares	Mean Squar	es F Valu	e P Value		
Animal stratum		R	Z		5		
1 TEL	3	1.620625	0.540208	24.70	13		
Period stratum	3	14.455625	4.818542	220.28	BADY		
WJ SANE NO							
Animal Period stratum		78					
Treatment	3	0.145625	0.048542	2.22	0.187		

Residual	6				
		0.131250	0.021875	4.20	
Animal Period.*Units* stratum	32	0.166667	0.005208	JS	T
Total	47	16.519792	A		
Table B: Analysis of Variance f	orwo	eight gain		ちろう	-
Source of variation	DF	Sum of Squa	res Mean Squ	ares F Va	alue P Value
Animal stratum	3	0.395625	0.131875	0.67	
Period stratum	3	0.520625	0.173542	0.88	
Animal Period stratum	3	A Z C W	NF N	5	BAD
Treatment	3	0.970625	0.323542	1.64	0.278



APPENDIX 7: Proximate analysis of the 40 varieties of BGH and maize stover

Varieties/Samples	Parameters			
	СР	ASH	NDF	ADF
TVSU516	10.90	11.00	50.43	40.60
TVSU323	10.14	12.00	60.57	46.87
TVSU385	11.52	8.50	44.09	37.70
TVSU1447	11.90	10.95	52.56	43.71
TVSU544	12.18	12.50	57.48	43.13
TVSU513	8.86	9.50	52.41	44.70
TVSU1243	10.02	14.00	53.40	43.30
TVSU506	8.90	17.50	54.05	36.23
TVSU282	8.81	16.50	37.93	45.95
TVSU1482	14.32	7.50	54.81	39.63
TVSU1252	10.72 80	15.75	45.52	38.71

TVSU577	12.83	10.50	48.78	46.65
TVSU168	13.17	17.00	51.44	36.00
TVSU482	13.57	13.50	49.64	39.94
TVSU1471	11.45	16.50	58.21	44.85
TVSU1825	9.38	12.00	55.54	49.51
TVSU688	13.38	8.00	47.33	35.72
TVSU378	7.14	15.00	59.96	52.57
TVSU674	10.00	12.00	57.17	42.08
TVSU346	9.60	11.50	58.83	50.52
TVSU750	10.49	12.00	54.64	47.38
TVSU921	10.30	7.00	50.65	39.25
TVSU751	11.20	9.00	52.26	39.64
TVSU138	16.15	11.00	57.09	43.65
TVSU383	10.28	9.00	47.97	42.10
TVSU1458	9.18	20.00	46.14	53.46
TVSU374	10.53	10.00	56.59	46.89
TVSU381	7.11	10.00	56.34	48.49
TVSU <mark>879</mark>	14.64	9.50	68.45	35.84
TVSU369	9.25	19.00	71.65	63.42

TVSU854	12.67		50.88	32.78
		JUST		
		m		
		9.00		
		C CADY		
		ANE NO		
TVSU552	11.13	11.00	63.79	42.14
TVSU337	15.21	8.00	91.40	32.80
TVSU759	13.72	8.00	53.17	39.42

TVSU1474	9.29	14.00	49.91	43.40
TVSU1820	10.14	17.00	70.44	42.89
TVSU501	11.15	15.50	58.67	45.58
TVSU476	10.58	11.00	57.38	42.11
TVSU1446	14.75	9.00	47.34	33.60
Maize Stover	4.18	10.00	73.52	47.95
S.E.M	0.77	1.40	8.61	2.35
P-value	< 0.001	<0.001	< 0.004	< 0.001

Appendix 8: Ankom Protocol

METHODS

Sample Prep

- 1. Grind samples using a 40mm screen and air dry.
- 2. Label filter bags with special Ankom marker or Sharpie (Note: Sharpie will eventually

KNUST

<u>Day 1:</u>

fade and will need to be relabeled)

- 3. Dry bags in oven at 105 I for 30 min. Cool in desiccator for 30 min.
- 4. Weigh each bag alone and tare balance.
- Weigh out .5 g (0.05 g) of sample into bag and record weight. Include a blank bag in each run (each batch of 24) for a blank bag correction.
- 6. Seal the bag closed within 0.5 cm from the open edge using the heat sealer. Be sure to also seal the blank bag.
- 7. Spread sample uniformly inside the filter bag by shaking and lightly flicking the bag to eliminate clumping.
- 8. A maximum of 24 bags may be placed in the sample tree. All nine trays are used regardless of the number of bags being processed. Place three bags per tray and then stack trays on center post with each level rotated 120 degrees. Each tray will sit in the notches of the tray below it. The weight is placed on top of the empty 9th tray to keep the bag suspender submerged.

NDF Extraction: This method determines Neutral Detergent Fiber, which is the residue remaining after digesting in adetergent solution. The fiber residues are predominantly hemicelluloses, cellulose, and lignin.

- 1. Place bag suspender into the chamber with weight.
- 2. When processing 24 sample bags add 1800-1900 ml of ambient Neutral Detergent solution into the chamber. Be sure the valve on the left side of the machine is closed! If you're processing less than 24 samples, load the bag suspender from the bottom up and fill the chamber until the bags are covered. I found that 13 bags are covered by 1500 ml of solution.

- 3. Turn *Agitate* and *Heat* ON and confirm that the bag suspender is agitating properly. Set the timer for 75 minutes. Close and seal the lid of the chamber.
- 4. Fill 2-3 teakettles with DI water and start them boiling 10 minutes before the end of the run.
- After 75 minutes turn *Agitate* and *Heat* OFF, open the drain valve and drain the hot solution BEFORE opening the lid. The neutral detergent can be dumped down the drain.
 WARNINING: The solution in the vessel is under pressure. The valve should be opened first to remove pressure before the lid can be opened. Ensure that the exhaust hose is securely positioned for safe disposal of effluent.
- After solution has been exhausted, close the valve and open the lid. Pour in rinse #1 of boiling water to ~2 cm below lip of chamber. Lower lid but do not seal. Agitate for 5 minutes, but do NOT *Heat*. Refill kettle.
- 7. After 5 minutes, drain the rinse water down the sink. Repeat rinse 3 more times for a total of 4 rinses.
- Remove the tree stand and place in a plastic tub. With acetone gloves, gently press water from bags and place in 3 or 4 L beaker. Add enough acetone to cover bags and soak for 3 minutes, gently agitating.
- After 3 minutes, pour out acetone into a waste container. With acetone gloves, gently
 press acetone out of bags. Spread bags out on glass baking dishes in hood and allow to dry
 for ~ 40 minutes.
- 10. Place bags in an aluminum cake pan and dry at 105 C overnight. WARNING: Do not place bags in oven until acetone has completely evaporated



ADF Extractions: This method determines Acid Detergent Fiber, which is the residue remaining after digesting with H2SO4 and CTAB. The fiber residues are predominantly

cellulose and lignin.

1. Remove dried bags from oven and cool in desiccator for 30 minute s. Weigh dried bags and replace bags in the tree.

- 2. Add 1800-1900 ml of ADF solution into the chamber. Be sure the valve on the left side of the machine is closed!
- 3. Turn *Agitate* and *Heat* ON and confirm that the bag suspender is agitating properly. Set the timer for 60 minutes. Close and seal the lid of the chamber.
- 4. Fill 2-3 teakettles with DI water and start then boiling 10 minutes before the end of the run.
- 5. After 60 minutes turn *Agitate* and *Heat* OFF, open the drain valve and drain the hot solution BEFORE opening the lid. The solution can be dumped down the drain. WARNINING: The solution in the vessel is under pressure. The valve should be opened first to remove pressure before the lid can be opened. Ensure that the exhaust hose is securely positioned for safe disposal of effluent.
- After solution has been exhausted, close the valve and open the lid. Pour in rinse #1 of boiling water to ~2 cm below lip of chamber. Lower lid but do not seal. *Agitate* for 5 minutes, but do NOT *Heat*. Refill kettle.
- After 5 minutes, drain the rinse water down the sink. Repeat rinse 3 more times for a total of 4 rinses.
- Remove the tree stand and place in a plastic tub. With acetone gloves, gently press water from bags and place in 3 or 4 L beaker. Add enough acetone to cover bags and soak for 3 minutes, gently agitating.
- After 3 minutes, pour out acetone into a waste container. With acetone gloves, gently press acetone out of bags. Spread bags out on glass baking dishes in hood and allow to dry for ~ 40 minutes.
- 10. Place bags in an aluminum cake pan and dry at 105¹C overnight.

WARNING: Do not place bags in oven until acetone has completely evaporated

 \leq

BADW

CALCULATIONS

NDF/ADF (as-is basis) = $[W_{3-} (W_1 \times C_1)] \times 100\%$

 W_2

Where W_1 = weight of bag

 W_2 = weight of sample that was placed in the bag

 W_3 = final weight of bag+sample after digestion

 $C_1 =$ blank bag correction

PLATES OF BAMBARA GROUNDNUT HAULMS, PODS AND SEEDS

W J SANE



Bambara groundnut Haulm



Haulm and pods



Seeds

